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      The second book in the Mycroft Holmes Adventures series 


      Amelia Jones has turned Mycroft's world upside down but he's oddly satisfied. For a woman she's in control of her emotions and eager enough to learn that he finds enjoyment in teaching her, but she's not perfect and Mycroft isn't used to people making mistakes. 


      Spending time with the Holmes brothers came with a threat Amelia expected, but when the danger comes from her own line of work, she doesn't know where to turn. Can she keep Mycroft happy with her progress, while also keeping herself safe? **
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Chapter 1

Mycroft took
another sip of his tea from the delicate china cup Mrs Wintern had
provided. It would have tasted perfect if it wasn't for the
lingering smell of formaldehyde. Sherlock's flat never smelt normal
at the best of times, but his younger brother had a case and was
experimenting on some severed body parts.

“It's not that
bad,” Sherlock said, disturbing him from his thoughts.

“What's not?”

“Having to look
over a crime scene for yourself.”

“Apparently not.
You seem to enjoy it,” Mycroft replied, not sure whether to be
relieved that his younger brother hadn't read his current thoughts
or annoyed that Sherlock had figured out the real reason he was
there.

It had been a week
since Mycroft had realised his own people were too incompetent to
do what he needed, and still he hadn't gone himself. Coming to see
Sherlock was always his last resort. Most of the time his younger
brother was only too eager to go take a look at a crime scene or
evaluate a suspect, but Mycroft had found him in the middle of his
own case.

Since Mycroft's
abduction along with Amelia Jones, Sherlock had changed his tune a
little. His younger brother seemed to think it was good for Mycroft
to be in the thick of the action. He, however, felt as he always
had, that it was far too much effort when he could get someone else
to do it for him.

“You could get
Amelia to do it.” Sherlock plonked himself down in the armchair
opposite Mycroft. He had a smug grin on his face. He put his cup
down on the nearby tray to buy himself a few seconds to compose his
voice.

“And why would I
ask her? She's hardly suitable for the task.”

“She'd be perfect.
I've taught her plenty, and I'm sure she'd love to help you catch
the people who took both you and her. No doubt the event was more
traumatic for her than you, even with your aversion to getting
physically involved.”

“Which is exactly
why I would never involve her further. The last thing I need is a
woman's emotions clouding a delicate situation. And besides, I've
not seen her since. It's not as if we're acquainted.” Mycroft
rolled his eyes and hoped his brother would drop the subject. He
didn't want to talk about Amelia. Every time she was brought up he
ran the risk of giving something away about their arrangement, and
it was bad enough that Amelia spoke to Sherlock often.

“Then I can ask
her. I'm sure she won't mind.” Sherlock grinned and got up again to
go back to the kitchen table, which was covered in laboratory
equipment.

“No, she won't
have the time. She starts another book tour tomorrow and they have
her signing all over the country. It seems the new book is a big
hit.”

“So you've been
keeping an eye on her then,” Sherlock said as he stared down the
microscope lens.

“Of course. She's
an acquaintance of yours. For her safety, I thought it best.”

“Perfect,”
Sherlock muttered under his breath right before taking the specimen
out from under the light. “Although it has nothing to do with the
novel, does it, brother of mine? The one she re-wrote for you. I
suppose you feel she ought to be thanking you, considering how well
it's selling.”

“Nothing of the
sort. I only know that part because she seems to have charmed
Daniels.” Mycroft let out an exasperated sigh. “Every time I come
back to the car he's got one of her books in his hands.”

“Well, she is very
charming. But if we're done here... My case is waiting and I really
have a lot to do.” Sherlock put his hand out towards the door and
gave his brother another brief smile.

It was fake, and
Mycroft knew he'd outstayed his welcome. With another sigh that was
a last attempt to sway Sherlock into helping, he got up and nodded
his parting.

“Have a good day,
brother of mine, and try not to cause an international incident,”
Sherlock said as Mycroft was part way through the door. He rolled
his eyes and ignored the jibe. It was meant to annoy him, and he
wasn't going to give his brother the satisfaction of seeing his
success. But it wasn't the only part of their discussion that irked
him. Sherlock had focused on Amelia much more than Mycroft was
comfortable with, and even worse, he was going to have to look over
the house himself. He'd gone to Baker Street for nothing.

When he stepped
outside the sun was shining, which helped to take the chill off the
late November air, but the wind had a bite to it that reminded
everyone it wouldn't be long until Christmas. Not wanting to be out
in such cold when wearing nothing but his favourite suit, he took
several quick steps to the car and the door Daniels already had
open for him.

“Back home, sir?”
the chauffeur asked once he was back behind the wheel.

“No, Moffat Road
in Thornton Heath. Number eighty-nine. And try to avoid traffic. I
want this dealt with as swiftly as possible.”

“Of course,
sir.”

Mycroft gazed out
the window as his driver did his best to wind through the traffic
and ensure it didn't take too long to get to their destination. For
a few minutes, he let the details he picked up from the passers-by
go through his mind, noticing a young woman evidently having an
affair and two teenagers who were about to try and rob a local
shop. He knew they wouldn't succeed, or he might have got out his
phone and sent a quick text to the chief of police.

When the people in
the streets failed to keep his interest, he re-focused his thoughts
to business. Since his little adventure with Amelia, when both of
them had been abducted from the Thames barrier in Silvertown, he'd
been trying to track down the terrorist group responsible. It
didn't make it easier that the North Koreans and Russians appeared
to be working together on this.

Of all the
countries causing concern, they were two of the worst. Russia was
making threatening moves in Eastern Europe, and North Korea was
adapting to its younger leader. Like all people who were brought up
knowing they would run a country, the Korean was a spoilt brat used
to getting his own way. But all this knowledge didn't help in
finding the terrorists who'd tried to flood the capital city. There
was no guarantee they were acting on orders and were not simply
some extreme group of mercenaries who happened to have aligned
goals. Whoever they were, they had plenty of funding from
somewhere.

The yacht they'd
held him and Amelia on hadn't been small, and they had moved house
twice since Mycroft had become aware of them. Each time, they'd
sent someone into an estate agent with the deposit and several
months' rent in cash. On top of that, the first house Sherlock had
found had been left in such a hurry that there was technology and
money left behind. Most of the computers had been wiped clean, but
Mycroft had found enough information to know it was the right
place. The police had completely bungled the attempt at catching
everyone, alerting them to their detection and giving them time to
run.

He'd been praised
for saving London, despite Amelia being involved, but since then
the trail had been difficult to follow. Little head-way was gained
until his brother helped him track a lead to a second address. The
address Mycroft was now being driven to.

Over half an hour
after setting off, Daniels pulled the car over to the side of
Moffat road right in front of the driveway of house number
eighty-nine. It looked worse than Sherlock had said. The drive had
once been bricked over, but areas had sunk while the bricks
themselves had worn and crumbled. Weeds grew up in the cracks, and
a large pile of rubbish filled one corner of the front yard.

As Daniels opened
the car door Mycroft was assaulted by the smell of the rotting
refuse. He wrinkled up his nose in disgust and hurried over to the
front door. Before he made the six steps to the porch, he'd managed
to fish his skeleton keys from his pocket. Pretty much every door
in London opened to these.

Once inside, he
paused in the hallway and surveyed the area. It smelt musty but
nothing that opening a window wouldn't fix. There were a few sparse
furnishings in the living room, and he expected to find the rest of
the house in a similar state. A couch with old cushions sat near a
coffee table. No television or music player of any kind, and no
lamp shade.

The curtains were
drawn in every room, but all the doors were open everywhere,
including up the stairs as far as he could see to his left.
Thankfully, the material hanging over the windows was thin and
enough light from the shining sun still bled through into the
rooms. So he could see the detail he might need, he pulled a small
torch from his jacket pocket and shone it at the floor in a path to
the sofa.

The carpet was
yellowing and threadbare in several places, but traces of dirt from
some kind of boot still lingered near the very edge of the sofa.
Mycroft pulled an empty envelope and a small spatula from another
pocket and scraped up some of the residue before sealing the packet
and tucking it safely back. He could have his brother analyse the
make-up of it and tell him where it had come from.

A glance at the
sofa let him know the occupants had put a plastic covering over it.
There would be no evidence for him to find. Although he didn't
expect anything in the kitchen to aid his search, he put his head
through the doorway all the same and looked over the
appliances.

A fridge and
freezer combo stood on the far wall. He knew it would be empty but
he went over to it and checked anyway. On his way back to the
living room he opened the oven and the few cupboards, but they were
unused and dusty from neglect.

He sighed wishing
this sort of process was quicker but Mycroft knew he had to be
thorough. After decades of sending his little brother to crime
scenes he couldn't do a worse job.

With a sigh,
Mycroft padded up the carpeted stairs, using his torch to scan
important locations as he went, such as the bannister and the walls
at ankle height. Not even a scuff mark appeared beneath the bright
light.

Each of the three
bedrooms contained a single or double bed frame with a clean,
barely used mattress. None of them had a single stain or blemish,
although he noticed the surfaces weren't perfectly even. They had
been slept on, but just like the couch, the occupants had protected
them from the transference of any dirt, sweat or substance.

He took his time
to look over the floor around each one, hoping to find a hair or
flake of skin, but he could spot neither. The bathroom was equally
as unhelpful. The shower looked like it had been hosed down and the
faint smell of bleach lingered in the air. Whoever was in charge of
these men, he had them being far more careful than terrorists of
their type usually were.

After two hours of
combing the house for clues, Mycroft gave up and headed back to his
car. Other than the small scraping of dirt, he'd found nothing. It
made him feel a little better about the competence of his own men,
as they'd reported a similar story, but it didn't solve his
problem. Somehow, the terrorist cell was staying one step ahead of
him.

Once he was on the
way back to his house, Mycroft thought over everything he knew and
had done in response to the recent threat. He had under-cover
operatives in Ukraine, Russia and South Korea, as well as several
working on the case in London, but so far none of them had found
anything useful. He knew if he sent his brother to one of the
countries the information might be found immediately, but the
British best weren't normally so ineffective. He also knew his
brother disliked leaving London almost as much as Mycroft disliked
being anywhere but the house or club.

He sighed and knew
he would have to do some more digging himself. At least until
Sherlock snapped out of whatever notion he'd got himself into over
Amelia. She wasn't ready to help with the sort of work he needed -
that was something he knew even she would admit.

By the time the
car arrived at his house, grey clouds had pulled in and covered
over the sun sufficiently to bring an early evening. It would rain,
something that had happened surprisingly little for November in
England.

“Have this taken
to my brother,” Mycroft said as he got out the car and gave the
envelope to Daniels. “Be careful with the contents.”

Daniels nodded and
tucked it into his own pocket, ensuring it remained the same way
up. It might take a day or two for Sherlock to get around to the
experiment, and then another few days for him to bother passing the
information on to Mycroft, but it was some progress.

Once inside,
Mycroft went straight to his study. He was late for his afternoon
tea, but the usual tray with a teapot full of hot water was there.
The biscuits weren't. He clamped his mouth shut over the desire to
yell for some, knowing he had told his housekeeper not to bring
them for a few weeks. Although his supernatural abilities gave him
a younger man's metabolism, he still had to be careful with what he
ate. If he wanted to keep to a healthy weight he needed to manage
his diet.

When he pulled
open the nearest desk drawer, he noticed the thud as his spare
mobile phone jerked against the edge. The light on the bottom
flashed green to let him know it had a message. He frowned.

Only Amelia Jones
had the number, and it was quite a large coincidence for her to be
contacting him today if his brother hadn't followed through on his
threat and told her about his difficulties. As he grabbed the
device, he started to think of all the ways he would punish
Sherlock for the betrayal. When he managed to pull the text up on
screen, the lines on his forehead deepened even further.

 


Stage 2?

 


Her question gave
nothing away but impatience, and definitely didn't give him an
indication of why she'd decided to message him now.

 


Is your lack of
patience the only reason you messaged? I won't reward
impatience.

 


Mycroft pressed
the send button before he thought that his message sounded angry,
but he wouldn't apologise for it. If she chose to message him
because of something Sherlock had said to her, it would only fuel
the temper that already simmered. It didn't take long for her to
respond. He flicked the screen on again, hoping she had a good
answer for him.

 


I'm sorry. I
didn't mean to sound impatient. I just noticed that it has been ten
weeks since you last sent me a message. As always, I await your
instructions.

 


He exhaled and
considered the reply. If Sherlock had prompted her, she'd have
said. Lying to him wasn't something she'd risk when she was so
eager to learn from him.

After leaning back
in his chair he thought over her request. Ten weeks was a long time
to leave her without a lesson of some kind, but he'd had little
time to think about it since their last communication. It would
take little effort from him to begin the second stage of her
teaching, and he knew just the person to start her off. He used his
main phone to send instructions to one of his agents before typing
a one-word reply and sending it to Amelia.

 


Tomorrow.

 


 



Chapter 2

Darkness
surrounded Amelia when she opened her eyes, and the dull ache of
her head soon let her know that it was still early. The combination
of a message from Myron, her nerves at starting a brand new book
tour, and the rain that had only stopped in the early hours of the
morning, had prevented her from getting much sleep.

With a groan, she
glanced at the bedside clock. It was a few minutes before six, but
she wouldn't be able to get back to sleep. Her mind already whirred
through the many questions and worries she had.

After rubbing the
dust from her eyes, she turned off her alarm and wrapped herself in
her favourite dressing gown. She padded through to the rest of the
ground floor flat and her large open-plan kitchen, dining area and
living room. Off to the far corner, the front door stood like a
silent green sentinel in the ochre walls.

Immediately her
eyes were drawn to the large white envelope on the mat. With a
raised eyebrow, she wandered over to it. The postman wouldn't come
for several more hours yet, and only her name appeared on the
outside in a blocky but neat script. Given Myron's message, she
wondered if it might be from him, but it wasn't his handwriting,
and when she flipped it over there was no familiar seal holding the
envelope shut. She did notice three large splotches of what must
have been rain water.

Still not opening
it, she wandered to the window and peeked out of a gap in the
curtain. It wasn't raining and didn't look like it had been for at
least an hour or so. Whoever had delivered this letter had done it
at a very early time of the morning. She searched her memory of the
previous night while she'd been tossing and turning in bed, but she
didn't think she'd heard the letterbox clatter shut after the
envelope would have been pushed through. Given the lack of sleep,
she was fairly certain she'd have noticed it, and that meant it had
been posted some time between one and five-thirty that morning. She
shivered, not sure she wanted to open it and find out why.

To put the moment
off for a few minutes, she decided to make herself a cup of tea
first. She took the envelope back towards the kitchen area and
placed it on the counter while she boiled the kettle and prepared
the teapot.

Once she had the
warm mug of hot tea in her hands, she still couldn't quite bring
herself to open the letter. She stared at it while leaning against
the island behind her.

It wasn't the
first time she'd had strange letters from fans, and it was probably
just another of those, but it was the first to be delivered by hand
to her door, and the first to arrive at such an odd time. That
alone made her more wary of it.

Knowing she
couldn't put it off any longer, Amelia put her drink to one side
and lifted the envelope up. The publishers had given her advice the
first time she'd had one, and she followed it now, keeping her
fingers near the edges to help preserve any fingerprints the writer
might have left. She turned it over and used a knife from the
cutlery drawer to slice open the flap.

After covering her
fingers with a piece of cling film and making an improvised glove,
she pulled the letter out. It was folded in half with no writing on
the back and no distinguishing features of any kind. She sniffed at
it as she brought it slowly towards her, but no particular scent
came off it either. With nothing else to do, she opened the paper
to read the letter.

 


Amelia,

I've been a fan
of yours for some time now and have had the pleasure of meeting you
several times. You're far lovelier than any of the other authors
I've met, and I'd love to get to know you better. I am just like
your character, Dalton. It's like you already know me and the way I
think, and I know you like him. You've said many times that he was
your favourite character.

I know you'll
remember me from your last book tour. I came to several of the
places you visited and I keep the photos of us from the Waterstones
in Trowbridge in my wallet. I'm so pleased that you're going on
tour again. I've noticed you don't write in public places very
often. It's a shame. If you did, I could join you sometimes and
help. I know I'd make a great muse when you're writing about
Dalton.

Your biggest
fan.

 


Amelia exhaled.
This wasn't quite as sweet as some of the others she'd received.
After tucking it back into the envelope, she pulled off the cling
film and hurried over to her laptop. Something like this would be
best dealt with by her publishers. They'd know what she ought to do
in response.

Her hands shook as
she typed out a quick message to them, letting them know the rough
details and that she had no idea who it could be. The last time
she'd been in Trowbridge to sign books was several months ago, and
no one came to mind that had stood out from the usual crowd. It was
also fairly common for her fans to come to more than one of her
signings when she did lots of stops in one area.

By the time she
was done, she realised she needed to shower and dress or she'd be
late for her first location of the day. Despite being on edge
because of the letter, she couldn't let it put her off when the
tour was only just beginning. It also might give her an opportunity
to spot who this letter sender was. If he was too scary or
obsessed, she could always tell Myron and Sebastian about it. Both
of them would know what to do.

Comforted by the
thought of her mentor and friend helping, she went about her
morning routine as if nothing had happened. Only tiredness made her
day any different, and she was a couple of minutes late walking
into Bath's biggest bookshop.

Every time she
started a tour she insisted it was her first location, and the fans
were used to this. Despite it being early in the day, a long line
of people wound inside the shop floor and then out the door and
down the street. She smiled and waved as she normally would,
apologising for being late to the fans nearest and the staff who
were already helping organise the large queue.

It didn't take
long for the manager, a greying, softly spoken man, to come over to
her. They hugged and he kissed her cheek before guiding her to the
familiar table in its usual location. She apologised for being late
once more before stepping into her usual spot. Instantly, the
normality of being in this shop made her feel better. Starting here
always made it easier to go from being alone to being surrounded by
people.

“Amelia!” a
recognisable low voice called from near the door. She glanced in
the direction of the heckle and saw two of her friends standing in
the long line: James and David. They weren't too far back, but she
knew it would take her quite a few minutes to get to them. With a
grin, she tried to wave them over and start with them, but they
wouldn't move from their position. It wouldn't be fair of her to
give them preferential treatment, but she rarely let that stop her
if she thought it was the right thing to do.

Instead, she had
to work her way through to them, signing, making small talk and
posing for photos until they were in front of her. James launched
himself at her and gave her a bear-hug so tight it squeezed what
little air her corseted waist-coat allowed into her lungs right
back out again. She chuckled as he put her back down onto her feet,
and his friend then repeated the same action.

“We know you get
nervous about the first few days of signings, so we thought we'd
come be moral support. We're totally your biggest fans,” James
said, gushing the last sentence in an exaggerated manner.

“We even have
books for you to sign.” David thrust a bag under her nose and
opened it so she could see two newly purchased copies of her most
recent release.

“You know you guys
didn't have to buy them. I'd have given you signed copies if you'd
said you wanted them.”

“But we're your
biggest fans, remember?” James winked. “We have to pay for
them.”

She laughed and
hugged them both again.

“How are you both
doing?” she asked as she took the books from them to sign.

“You know us,
we're working hard.” David smiled “We've almost finished renovating
the house. We'll have a proper welcome party when you're back.”

“You had better. I
want to see what you've both been up to for the last few
months.”

A cough from off
to one side drew Amelia's attention from her friends. A guy in his
thirties, wearing a large coat and thick-rimmed glasses, was
looking expectantly at her. In his arms was what appeared to be
most of her twelve published books, with several of the more recent
ones in hardback. They looked heavy.

Pretending that
nothing had caught her off stride, she grabbed her pen and scrawled
her name across the inside title page of the books in front of her
and passed them back to her friends.

“I'll let you both
know when I'm back, and we'll go for drinks.”

They nodded and
waved goodbye as they left the shop. Hoping she'd not annoyed the
geek who appeared to be her next fan, she gave him her warmest
smile.

“Sorry about
keeping you waiting,” she said as she held out her hands for him to
pass her all the books. He hesitated and passed them to her so
awkwardly that their arms and hands tangled and the top book went
thudding to the floor, narrowly missing her toes.

“Oh gosh, I'm so
sorry,” he said, turning red.

“Don't worry, they
must have been heavy for you to hold for so long.”

“And I'm sorry, I
didn't mean to hurry you with your friends. I... I have to get back
to my mother. She has multiple sclerosis. My brother's with her,
but I said I wouldn't be long.”

Amelia nodded and
picked up the book that was on the floor for him. In his awkward
state he'd left it there, his hands wringing together in front of
him. She placed the whole pile on the table she'd been provided
with.

“Well, why don't I
get these signed as swiftly as possible and then you can get back
to her? Are they yours or hers?” She pointed to the books when he
looked at her blankly.

“Oh, they're
mine,” he said and grabbed one to open it to the right page for
her. “I like to read when she has her afternoon nap. Your books are
so exciting. I often imagine I'm Dalton.”

Amelia almost
dropped the pen. The letter had mentioned the same character, and
this fan definitely looked like the type to obsess over
something.

“What's your
name?” she asked, hoping he hadn't noticed her surprise.

“Thomas, uh, Guy.
I'm Guy Thomas.” He blinked rapidly while he spoke and continued to
rub his hands together in the same odd pattern, almost as if he was
constantly washing them.

“Guy's a good
name,” she replied, focusing on the books to give him time to
recover from his embarrassment. He wasn't the first socially
awkward person to come to a signing of hers, and she knew he
wouldn't be the last.

A few minutes
later she'd signed all of them and stacked them back up in a neat
pile.

“Do you want a
photo?” Amelia asked when he went to pick them up again.

“I... uh... my
phone doesn't have a camera. It's one of the old ones,” he said and
his cheeks coloured once more.

“Well, maybe
another time then. Have a good day, Guy, and say hello to your
mother from me.”

“I will, thank
you. Thank you.” He backed away, a smile broadening across his face
until he almost tripped over his own feet.

Not wanting to
embarrass the poor man further, she quickly averted her eyes and
homed in on the next person in the queue. A more elderly woman,
with what appeared to be her daughter. Thankfully, they only had
three books between them.

The rest of the
morning flew by in a haze of faces and names she didn't have a hope
of remembering. But one stuck in her mind. Guy was strange, and his
allusion to Dalton put her on edge. No matter how hard she tried,
she couldn't get his awkward meeting of her out of her head. It
kept most of her focus over lunch, making it difficult for her to
talk to the staff while they gave her an hour for lunch in the
break room with them.

Whenever she spent
so long in one shop she tried to give the workers some time to talk
to her as well. It was a way she could thank them for their help in
making the signings go well, but she was too preoccupied. She felt
guilty for her behaviour when her hour was over and she'd barely
said two words to the new guy, even after he'd introduced himself
as a big fan. Her remorse grew even worse when she realised she
couldn't remember his name either. It might have begun with a k,
but even that wasn't a detail she was sure of.

The afternoon went
better and was less of a blur by the time she stopped. Her wrist
ached from spending so much time signing, but for the first time,
there were people who were still waiting. Normally, she kept going
until the queue ran out and then had a few slower hours when she
signed books as people walked in with them, but she had to leave
the store at four in the afternoon to get to Birmingham and check
into her hotel on time.

Amelia frowned and
tried to think of some way the people still waiting could get what
they wanted. As an idea formed in her mind, she looked around for
the manager.

“I've got to go,
but could you collect the name and address of anyone who still
hasn't had a book signed and keep the information for me. I'll have
them all sent a signed bookplate when I get the opportunity
to.”

“That's a
wonderful idea. I'll get Kevin on it right away.”

“Brilliant. I'll
pick it up when I'm home.”

She smiled and
said goodbye to everyone within earshot before rushing towards the
door. A tour company that specialised in arranging signings for
authors had already sent around the car that would take her to
Tamworth. With a sigh of relief, she slipped into the back and
noticed the glass was tinted, to hide her from the watching eyes
outside.

Sleepiness crept
over her as the driver ate up the miles along the M5. She woke up
with a start as the car pulled into the hotel parking lot.

“We're here, Miss
Jones,” the driver said, glancing at her through the rear-view
mirror.

“Wonderful, thank
you. And please, call me Amelia,” she replied and stifled a
yawn.

The driver helped
her carry her bags to the foyer, where the hotel staff took
over.

“See you
tomorrow,” she said and smiled at the driver. He nodded and waved
before walking away. Wherever he was going, he didn't seem to be
staying in the hotel with her. She hoped that he wasn't sleeping in
the car at his age. He didn't look to be more than a few years off
retirement. The wedding ring on his finger had also told her that
he was likely to have a family waiting for him somewhere. Sebastian
would have been proud of her for noticing at least something about
him.

“Oh,” she said
aloud, remembering that Myron had told her stage two would begin
sometime that day. There wasn't much of the day left. The
receptionist raised her eyebrows at Amelia's outburst but she
didn't explain and the woman didn't ask, handing her the keycard to
her room instead.

Still feeling
tired, Amelia didn't bother to go to the dining room and have
dinner first, but went straight to her room. The publisher was
picking up the bill, so they could pay the little bit extra it cost
to have her evening meal in her room.

After ordering,
she unpacked the few bits and pieces she'd need for the night and
her clothes for the following day to hang them somewhere they
wouldn't get creased. It helped keep her awake while she waited,
something she found she needed more than she ought to.

A knock on the
door let her know her room service was there.

“Come in,” she
yelled, in the middle of putting her toiletries in the
bathroom.

When she walked
back into the bedroom with its small sitting area and couch by a
medium sized television, the waiter was laying out what she'd
ordered on the small table.

“A letter arrived
for you as well, so I brought it up from reception.”

“Brilliant, thank
you.” She handed him a few coins as he gave her the envelope. With
a smile, he left her to her food and the letter she assumed would
be from Myron, but as she bothered to look at the envelope, she
realised the name wasn't in his handwriting. Just like the letter
on her doormat that morning, this one had a blocky script that was
nothing like her mentor's.

Amelia sat down
heavily on the sofa and stared at it. A second letter in so short a
space of time was a bad sign, especially given that her publisher
hadn't replied to her email about the first one yet. She shivered
and did her best to open this one without the ease of tools she'd
had in her kitchen the previous time. She used the butter knife
they'd given her to go with her bread roll and pulled the letter
out, covering her fingers with her jacket sleeve. A small jewellery
pouch came with it.

 


Amelia,

I'm sorry if I
made you feel awkward today. I didn't mean the declarations of my
affection towards you to make your day harder. It was strange that
you pretended you didn't know me when we met again, but I know you
must have been worried about showing favouritism in front of the
others. Especially after those two men interrupted you and took up
so much of your time.

I'm not sure I
liked how familiar they were with you, even if they are gay. They
hugged you like they were your lovers. I'm sure you wouldn't debase
yourself with men like them, however. I can only say I was relieved
when you moved on to the rest of your fans and got rid of them.

Let me know if
you want to meet up some time soon and have coffee, or perhaps even
dinner together while you're on tour. I've taken some time off to
be able to meet up with you and I've also included a token of my
affection. I remember you tweeting at some point that you liked
penguins. Wear them sometime in the next few days and I'm sure I'll
notice them.

Your devoted
fan.

 


With trembling
hands, Amelia put the letter down on the coffee table and turned
her attention to the small blue velvet bag. She opened it with her
sleeves again and tipped the contents onto the wooden surface. Two
silver penguin earrings fell out.

Leaving them
there, Amelia got to her feet and paced back and forth. Her whole
body was shaking despite the warmth of the room. Given the content
of the message, she was pleased she'd opted to have dinner in her
room, but the writer had known where she was staying and sounded
like he was going to follow her from place to place.

After fishing her
phone from her handbag, Amelia navigated to her editor's number and
started the call. This late it was possible that Shane had gone
home, but she could hope he was working late. If not she'd leave
him a message.

“Hello?” Shane
said after only three rings.

“Hiya, it's
Amelia. I think I may have a bit of a problem.”

“What's up? Are
you all right?” Concern for her radiated out of every word and she
could almost hear him sitting forward to listen. Under her breath,
she thanked the room that she had such a caring editor.

“I had a bit of a
strange letter posted through my letterbox in the early hours of
this morning and I'm a bit concerned about the guy who wrote
it.”

“Yeah, I got your
email. I assumed it wouldn't be much to worry about with you not
being there for a few weeks.”

“I just got
another letter. And this time there was a gift with it. And it was
hand-delivered, with details of my signing today. He says I saw him
today and thinks I pretended not to know him.”

“Slow down,
Amelia. Why don't you read me the letters?”

“I don't have the
first one. I left it at home.”

“All right, tell
me what you can remember and then read me this second one. Let's
see if we can figure out a little more about this guy and if he's
really a threat to you. It's not the first time you've had strange
letters. We've dealt with them all in the past.” His voice remained
calm and steady, and by the time Shane had finished speaking Amelia
also felt calmer. She sat back down again and closed her eyes to
picture the first letter.

“That doesn't
sound too bad,” Shane said.

“No, it doesn't by
itself.”

“All right, so
read me this second one.”

She did as he
asked and then waited for him to comment. Reading it again made her
feel even worse, and it took all her composure to wait for Shane to
speak.

“Okay, that does
sound a little worse than normal. Why don't you take a photo of
what you have there and email it to me along with all the other
information you know. Things like when you got the letters. I'll
look over everything and see if we can get you some extra
security.”

“All right. What
should I do in the meantime?”

“Get some sleep
and try not to worry. You're safe in your room. I'll get the driver
to come get you from your room in the morning, if you want.”

“Yes, please.” She
shuddered again despite his reassurances. The room didn't feel
safe.

“I'll speak to the
hotel desk and let them know to keep an eye out. Do you want to let
the police know too?”

“I...” She stopped
speaking, unsure of the answer. She hadn't thought about going that
far. It might make her feel safer, but it might just be more hassle
than it was worth.

“Or you could get
a friend to join you. We wouldn't mind paying for someone to be
with you, so you're not alone, until you feel safe again.”

“No, I don't think
that will be necessary. I know someone I can phone who can
help.”

“That Sebastian
Holmes guy?” Shane asked.

“Yes,” she
replied, lying and following it with a goodbye. A few months back
she would have phoned Sebastian, but not now she knew his elder
brother. Who else would you phone when you had a stalker who wanted
to be your controlling boyfriend but your mentor who was pretending
to be your controlling boyfriend?

 


 



Chapter 3

Mycroft sat in his
study, reading the report that some homeless teenager had delivered
to his door a few minutes ago. It had cost him a twenty-pound note
but it was useful enough he didn't mind. It was also early, and
that let Mycroft know that his brother felt some sort of guilt or
remorse for refusing to help the previous day. Although it was also
possible that Sherlock had no cases and was bored.

Either way, it
meant that Mycroft could progress with his problem. The dirt found
around the sofa came from a mix of three different areas of London,
the majority coming from a patch of the river that stretched from
Rainham to Purfleet, and most notably from the Rainham nature
reserve and marshland. Whatever the terrorists were up to, they
visited the nature reserve a lot, and Mycroft suspected they might
have been hiding something there. The rest of the mud came from
places he already knew the people had visited, like the Silvertown
barrier.

It didn't take him
long to message the relevant officials and get a team down to the
right area to have a look for signs of trespassing or other
suspicious activity. His team were still keeping an eye on the
other locations the terrorists had been seen in, so he knew they
hadn't been to any of those recently.

He rubbed his
forehead with his fingers, aware that a dull ache of some kind was
settling in for the night. The meetings that morning had provided
far too much stress. Government officials wanted answers, and they
had no one else to grill but him. Sometimes he wished he wasn't
such an important part of the system that ran the United Kingdom.
It always fell to him to keep the country safe and prosperous. A
task that wasn't made any easier by the many bungling prime
ministers who'd ruled and the two large wars he'd had to live
through.

While he was
lamenting the lack of strong leadership within the country, the
shrill sound of a mobile phone ringing pierced the otherwise silent
evening in his house. He frowned and reached for the spare handset
in his drawer. At some point he'd expected Amelia to get in contact
with him, but he'd expected it several hours earlier and in message
form. He'd need to reprimand her for phoning.

“Miss Jones,” he
said as he picked up, not doing anything to hide his annoyance at
her.

“Myron! I think I
need your help.”

He heard the faint
edge of panic in her voice and sneered. Maybe she wasn't as good at
controlling her emotions as she'd displayed last time they'd been
together. Not wishing to indulge her outburst, he decided to change
the subject immediately. Hopefully she'd understand he had
absolutely no intention of helping her with anything.

“Do you not have
something to report about the second stage of our lessons?”

There was another
pause and Mycroft waited.

“Are these letters
from you, then?” she asked, sounding calm but confused. It was his
turn to not understand. The lines on his head furrowed.

“What
letters?”

“I had one posted
through my door in the early hours of this morning and another
brought to the hotel I'm at less than half an hour ago. I didn't
think they were from you, but I...”

“They're not.”

“They say they're
from a fan, but I think I've got a stalker, Myron, and I'm not sure
I'm safe here. I was hoping...”

“And you didn't
observe anything strange today?” he asked, not interested in her
fears concerning her fans. She chose her career, and any hazard it
caused her was of her own making.

“I did notice this
one guy.”

“What did he look
like?” Mycroft sat back, pleased she'd at least noticed him. Maybe
all faith in her intelligence wasn't lost.

“He had dark hair,
a little taller than me. Glasses, with quite wide rims.”

“Go on,” he
encouraged, pleased she'd picked up on that much.

“He had a strange
coat – although it was far too big for him – and he was a bit
nerdy. He also said he was a carer for his mother who has multiple
sclerosis, and he was very conversationally awkward.”

Mycroft frowned
again and hesitated to interrupt her. She was no longer describing
the right person. He'd specifically instructed his man to wear a
suit and carry an umbrella just like Mycroft's. It would have made
him easier to spot, but the first challenge of this stage couldn't
be too difficult if she was going to learn.

“He also said he
had a brother and liked my character, Dalton, which is in the
letters. He came across as the stereotypical type to...”

Mycroft gave an
exasperated sigh loud enough that Amelia must have heard it.
Mercifully, she went silent.

“I have absolutely
no interest in your fans, although he isn't a threat to you. He
couldn't possibly be the person who delivered your letters and also
followed you to the hotel.”

“Then why did you
ask? Oh... I'm so sorry, Myron. I was so preoccupied with these
letters and the strangeness of them. I've missed something I was
meant to notice, haven't I?”

“Yes, you have.”
It pleased him that she was apologetic, but nevertheless she had
failed a task and he'd said it was grounds to end their
arrangement. But now it came to it, he found his mouth firmly shut
and he didn't tell her it was over. Instead, he listened as she
sighed.

“I know begging
for a second chance isn't going to work. Is there anything I can
say that would make you consider starting this challenge
again?”

Mycroft sat back
and thought about her question. He hadn't expected her to fail so
soon, not given how highly his younger brother thought of her.
Something in the letter she received must have made her lose focus,
and given how she'd behaved when they were abducted, it must be
more than the usual female would be emotionally compromised by.

“Has the stalker
threatened you?” he asked, curiosity overriding his
displeasure.

“No, not directly.
The second letter mentioned his dislike of the greeting I received
from a couple of my friends at the signing today. He suggested I
was too familiar with them.”

“So he was
there.”

“Definitely.”

“But you didn't
notice him? Or anyone else?” Mycroft hesitated over giving her a
second chance. She had calmed down while talking to him, and it was
at least somewhat impressive that her response to a threatening
letter was to try and spot the sender herself. Before he could
continue and tell her this, she took the silence as indication that
he had nothing else to say.

“I only noticed
the person I mentioned, Guy Thomas. But if you don't think he's the
type, then I guess I was wrong about that too.”

“You sound
tired.”

“I am. I woke up
to the first letter and it has been a long day.”

“Then you'd best
get some sleep. You'll need it. I fully expect a message from you
tomorrow evening telling me what you've observed. Perhaps you can
figure out who this man is at the same time as achieving your next
challenge, and I can be entertained by both attempts.”

“Thank you,
Myron.” A lighter note lifted her voice, but she still sounded
weary.

“Go on, get some
sleep. That's an order.”

“As you command,”
she said in the same manner she'd used before. He could imagine the
merry light in her eyes as she said it, and he found himself
smiling as he hung up.

Once the phone was
tucked back in the drawer it lived in Mycroft realised he'd
possibly just made the most irrational decision so far in his long
life. Never before had he given anyone but Sherlock a second
chance.

He frowned and got
up to summon his housekeeper for some more tea. It didn't feel
right to have let Amelia get away with failing, but he'd done it
now. He could only hope Amelia kept her head and didn't make him
regret it. Once more, he wondered if it had been a good idea to
agree to teach a woman, but something had made him curious about
her, and he'd followed her into that bookshop one afternoon in
September. All the strange decisions he'd made had followed that
one, like waves on an ocean. Maybe he needed to turn the tide.

Mycroft felt
better after drinking his tea, and settled into his leather chair
by the fire to read a book. He had one of his favourite classics
open, and was reading the first edition in its original language,
Russian.

Before he could
read more than a few pages, his laptop chimed to let him know he
had an email. With a sigh, he went back to it to see if it was
anything important, and was pleased to find it was and he hadn't
been disturbed for no good reason.

One of his men had
spotted footprints in the marshes. The trail had led a small team
to a cache of blueprints, food and a few Russian weapons. At least
one of the men he was after had been hiding there recently.

Mycroft tapped out
a quick reply telling them to keep their distance and observe. It
wouldn't help if they scared the man off. It would be better to let
him come and go and give Mycroft a trail he could follow himself.
It was time to take over from the amateurs and solve this
problem.

 


 



Chapter 4

Amelia felt a lot
better as she put her knife and fork down and sat back from her
breakfast plate. It was now empty apart from a small smear of
tomato juice left over from the baked beans. There was nothing
quite like an English breakfast to start off a busy day.

With the assurance
from Myron that Guy wasn't her stalker she felt a little better,
and it was more than she expected for him to be allowing a second
attempt at one of the tests he had for her. It encouraged her, even
if she did feel nervous about the day. At some point she would need
to spot the right thing and be able to give Myron the details. He'd
given her no indication of what she should spot and when, but given
that he also wanted her to look out for her own stalker and tell
him about that, it would be wise of her to observe every little
detail she could. Amelia found herself feeling very grateful that
she'd slept well and was more awake and aware than she'd been in
days. She'd need it.

As Shane had
promised, the driver knocked on her hotel door to accompany her to
the car, and when she arrived at the book shop for her signing she
noticed there was a burly man watching over the queue of people
there to see her. With both Myron and her publishers taking the
threat seriously and lending her what support they could, she felt
her tense muscles relax. She gave the people around her a genuine
smile as she greeted them.

Her new bodyguard
accompanied her into the building which had a similar size and
layout to the Bath shop, with the slight exception of a café that
sat just behind her signing table. This early in the morning it
wasn't very busy, with just two women sat chatting over drinks. She
could tell from the size of their handbags and the child-related
objects flowing out of the top of one that they must have dropped
their young children off at some kind of nursery for a few hours to
themselves. Nothing unusual there, and not related to her stalker
or stage two of her training, but a good start in practising her
observational skills for the day.

It didn't take her
long to get into the usual routine that accompanied these events,
and keeping an eye out for strange people around her only slowed
the ritual by a few seconds as she took the opportunity to scan the
scene in front of her every time she posed for a photo with fans or
said goodbye to another satisfied reader. When she was physically
signing the books, she paused on her way to lean on the table to
glance over towards the café. She also gave the area a more in
depth sweep every time she took a drink from the bottled water she
was supplied with.

It wasn't long
before midday when she noticed a well-dressed man sitting in the
café at a small table. He'd moved the chair to one side from the
neat rows so he was angled towards her. She couldn't be sure, as
his glasses had an odd tint to them, but he appeared to be gazing
in her direction a lot, despite having a paper in his hands.

When she stopped
for lunch and noticed him looking at her for a third time, she
smiled and tilted her head ever so slightly sideways. He
immediately reached into his jacket pocket and pulled something
out, which he deftly folded into the paper as he closed it.

While she was
still looking he got up, placing his hand on top of the newspaper.
Before he walked away, he gave her a slight nod and tapped the top
of the paper with his fingers. A burst of emotion washed over her.
This was either her stalker or Myron's lesson, and at this point
she didn't know which.

She did know she
needed to get to that paper.

“Be right back,”
she mumbled and walked away from her table, right over to the café.
Her eyes fixed on the paper the entire way, and she breathed a sigh
of relief as she got to it before anyone could try and claim it in
the now heaving sitting area.

After staring at
it for a moment, she lifted the paper so it held the message or
small item inside and carried it back to where her bodyguard was
waiting.

“I wanted to check
the paper at lunch,” she said, thinking on her feet. “One of my
friends said they might be in it.”

“Do you want me to
come to the staff room with you, Miss?” he asked, not even showing
an interest in what she'd just done. She smiled but shook her
head.

“I'm sure I'll be
fine in there. Why don't you have lunch as well, Toby?” He nodded
and headed towards the shop exit, not giving her or the strange
behaviour a second glance.

With her food
arrangements sorted and waiting for her in the staff room, Amelia
picked up her handbag. While she walked across the shop floor she
rifled through the pages of the newspaper until her fingers brushed
across something that had a different feel to it. Glancing down,
she saw it was a small envelope. An A in Myron's handwriting
adorned the outside, almost as big as the entire package.

While still out of
sight among the book shelves, she pulled the letter out and slipped
it into her handbag. A thrill of delight rippled through her. If
nothing else, she'd managed to get Myron's challenge right this
time.

She hurried
through to the staff room and then beyond, to their toilet. Once
she was locked in a cubicle, she pulled out the envelope and opened
it up. Inside was a small piece of paper.

 


What occurs
once in a minute, twice in a moment and never in one thousand
years?

 


Amelia frowned.
Riddles weren't her strong point and she'd not expected this one.
She also knew she couldn't spend any time right at that moment
working it out. Instead, she scanned the words, trying to commit
them to memory, and tucked the paper back into an inside pocket of
her handbag. Maybe the answer would come to her while she ate.

It didn't.

By the time she'd
used up her hour and made sure she'd talked to the workers who
wanted her attention it was time to go back out and sign. She spent
another hour at this shop, finishing up with the queue of people,
despite it making her ten minutes late on the schedule.

Toby waved her
forward with his hand as she said goodbye to the manager. He then
protectively curled his arm around her back and walked with her to
the waiting car.

Once she was sat
inside, she reached for her handbag. She had about an hour before
she'd arrive at a shopping centre staying open late. There, she was
doing another signing along with a couple of other authors. An hour
ought to be enough to figure out the riddle.

While she thought
over the answer and read the piece of paper over and over again,
she nibbled on her lower lip. It didn't make any sense. And then it
hit her. The letter M. Of course it was. In her first ever coded
letter, M had been the starting letter as well. It made sense for
it to be her answer at the start of the next stage.

With a grin on her
face, she typed out a message to Myron.

 


M, darling,
it's M.

 


Knowing she could
relax for a bit, she took the opportunity to think about her next
novel. She needed to start work on one soon and knew the publisher
was expecting it to be in her Dalton series. Normally, revisiting
her characters made her feel excited, but with the recent events
she felt a small amount of nerves about writing.

A moment later she
felt her jaw tensing up and realised she was gritting her teeth.
Dalton was her character and she was cross at herself for letting
someone put her off writing about him. As if in rebellion against
the idea, she pulled out some paper and a pen and started to write
the opening scene. She could work out the plot issues another
time.

By the time she
arrived at the next destination she'd got several hundred words she
was pleased with. In a moment of forethought she pulled out her
phone and tweeted a good line about Dalton. Her publisher often
told her she didn't use social media enough, and letting her
followers know a new book was being written was always the sort of
thing that got her network buzzing.

There was no
bodyguard at her new destination, but she was pleased to see the
shopping centre had security staff on duty, helping to keep the
masses of people in order. Of the three authors, Amelia was the
least successful but there was still a cheer of appreciation when
she was introduced and shepherded along to the row of tables.

Giving her no time
to do anything more than greet her companions, the first few people
were ushered forward and allowed to work their way along the table.
Amelia sat on the far end and waited as the readers stopped at the
first man's area for him to sign books. He wrote under the pen name
R. Fletcher and she didn't know his real name. He was by far the
most popular of the authors, with most of the horde of fans there
to see him. About half then also collected the woman's next to her,
Shelly Brent, who wrote under S. Brent and regularly had fans being
surprised she was a woman.

Amelia had to
stifle a laugh when the third reader exclaimed about the gender
difference. It made her feel a little smug that she'd got her full
name on her book covers and no one got her gender wrong. The
feeling soon vanished when she realised over eighty percent of the
people were going past her without stopping. A few of them smiled
sheepishly but most pretended she wasn't even there.

Occasionally
Shelly also found herself unoccupied for several minutes while the
fans wandered by them both. When this happened, they would make the
odd remark to each other and soon found they could converse easily.
It brought some relief to the awkward waiting, but Amelia could
only talk some of the time, the rest she had to sit and watch the
other two authors sign.

Trying not to be
defeated by the lack of interest, when someone who was curious
stopped, she asked them more questions than she normally would and
took longer over the signing. If nothing else, it might make fans
of hers more loyal than they already were.

After a
particularly long run of no one stopping to see her she noticed a
familiar coat near the front of the queue. Guy Thomas stood there
looking in her direction. As soon as their eyes met, he waved. A
smile appeared on her face automatically, giving her mind time to
process her surprise at seeing the same awkward fan two days
running in two very different cities. Especially as he'd mentioned
he cared for his mother. He had the newest book tucked under one
arm, but was wearing exactly the same clothing as the day
before.

The nearest staff
member soon realised that Guy was there to see Amelia and had a
quick conversation with him. She could easily figure out what had
been said when Guy was let past the rest of the queue to come
straight to her. There was no point in him remaining in the line
when he only wanted to see her.

“Hello, Guy. I
didn't expect to see you today,” she said, deciding to control the
conversation as well as she could. “How is your mother?”

“Not so great,
actually. She's in hospital at the moment.”

“I'm sorry to hear
that. I hope it's nothing too serious.” She tried to sound
sympathetic but it was difficult, given how strange his appearance
was. If Myron hadn't assured her that Guy couldn't be her stalker,
she'd be convinced he was.

“I told her and my
brother about meeting you yesterday and how I didn't get a photo.
They both thought it made sense to see you again and get one,
rather than wait around at the hospital with nothing to do.”

“Wonderful. Do you
have a camera with you, then?”

He nodded and
grinned as he pulled an old brick-like digital camera from one of
the large pockets on the outside of his coat. The nearest shop
worker offered to take it from him as Amelia got up and came around
to the other side of the table.

Guy stayed where
he was and looked at her, not sure where he should stand. To
relieve the awkward moment, she positioned herself next to him and
put her arm around his back, but it only made things worse as he
fumbled with the hand closer to her and caught her side as he tried
to reciprocate the gesture.

He coloured up
again and didn't give the camera a proper smile, so Amelia
deliberately shut her eyes as the picture was taken. By the time
the girl taking the photo had checked the screen and noticed it
wasn't a good shot, Guy was more relaxed and his cheeks had
returned to their normal colour.

The second photo
satisfied her and brought a smile to Guy's face when he saw it.

“Thank you, that's
wonderful. Now I can show my mum and brother how nice you are.”

“Don't mention it.
Do you want me to sign that book for you as well?”

He nodded and
handed it to her. She paused for a moment with the pen in her hand
to think of a message to write.

 


To Guy, thank
you for coming such a long way to see me. Having such amazing fans
means a lot to me and I hope your mother is well enough to come
home and return to your expert care soon. Love and Hugs,
Amelia.

 


It didn't take her
long; she just said how she felt about the effort he'd gone to. She
reminded herself that Myron didn't think he was her stalker and
hoped she hadn't just created a new one as she handed the book
back.

As he read the
message, his eyes lit up.

“Thank you,” he
burbled, and she saw the familiar awestruck look fans sometimes
got. Immediately, she regretted being quite so nice. She never
liked it when people looked at her that way, as if she was
something more than a human, something god-like. It was far too
easy to disappoint someone who thought you were better than
human.

Amelia was saved
from having to worry about it too long by another reader wanting to
talk to her about her books. Guy said goodbye and was ushered out
of the way so she could focus on the woman in her fifties who
wanted to know what Amelia's books were about. It didn't result in
her selling anything or even signing a bookmark, but it was nice
that someone hadn't just walked right past her.

The rest of the
evening hurried by, despite the patches when Amelia sat alone, and
by the time the shop had to shut she'd found she got along so well
with Shelly that she had an invite to a dinner party that evening.
Wanting to at least appear sociable, she accepted and wrote down
the address of the restaurant.

No one was
surprised when the line of fans had to be turned away at the end of
the session. It didn't look like it had shrunk much when Amelia
left a couple of minutes later and got into her familiar car to
head to the hotel. The publishers had been sensible and kept the
night's hotel booking close to the late signing, while also
scheduling her following signing for the afternoon the next day. It
meant she was only in the car ten minutes. She spent the entire
time letting her publisher know she was still safe and breathing
and had been successful in selling books for both of them.

Once in her room
she had half an hour before the dinner booking, and now had the
opportunity to see if Myron had responded to her message. She
pulled out the mobile and smiled when she saw the flashing
light.

 


Good. Anything
else to report?

 


She had hoped for
something a bit more encouraging but wasn't surprised. There was a
question, and that at least meant she could reply.

 


Guy Thomas
showed up again, but otherwise I noticed no one else. Going out to
dinner this evening but don't expect to see anything there. Unless
you have plans for me?

 


While she waited
for Myron to reply, she neatened her hair and re-did her make-up,
brightening the colours so they created more of a party look. She
didn't have time to change her clothes after that. As she looked up
the location of the restaurant and pleasantly found it was less
than half a mile away, her phone buzzed with a response.

 


No.

 


Amelia laughed. It
was just like Myron to be so short and to the point. After tucking
the phone in the bottom of her handbag and grabbing the map she had
open on her normal mobile, she headed back out into the city. The
stars were out and the area around her looked well-kept, with
street lamps lighting up the pavement at regular intervals, so she
decided not to bother with a taxi and walked along the road.

Less than two
minutes later she realised she could hear the sound of quiet
footsteps behind her, heading in the same direction but not
catching up to her. Up ahead, she noticed she would need to cross
the road, and when she got there she paused and used the
opportunity to take a look over her shoulder. Out of the corner of
her eye she saw someone dart behind a hedge.

Amelia's heart
rate increased, but she knew she had to keep going and stay calm.
Regretful thoughts popped into her head as she crossed the road,
but she pushed them away. She couldn't change the decision she'd
made now, and it was better to focus on getting to her destination.
Next time she would take a taxi.

After studying the
map open on her phone screen for a moment, she stuffed it into her
pocket. Having to look at it repeatedly would slow her down. It
would be better for her to keep going at a steady pace and appear
confident. If she was worried or got lost and saw another pub or
restaurant, she could always wander in as if it had been her
destination all along.

Straining her
ears, Amelia tried to listen out for the sound of someone walking
behind her again but they were either gone or were being more
careful not to make a sound with their footfalls. She even tried
holding her breath to keep herself quiet, but too many cars came
past to make any difference. Unable to resist the temptation any
longer, Amelia stopped and looked behind her.

There was no one
there.

She shook her head
at her own fears and chuckled. Whoever had been there must have
stopped at one of the houses. They hadn't been following her at
all.

Feeling lighter
already, Amelia shoved her chilly hands into her jacket pockets and
gazed at her surroundings. Her walk soon took her off the main road
and down a quaint cobbled street with small old shops that lined
both sides. All of them were shut at this time of night but she
browsed the wares in the windows anyway.

She could see the
bright, welcoming glow of the restaurant's entrance a hundred
metres ahead when a car engine noise caught her attention. The deep
purr of a slow-moving car came up close to one side of her,
accompanied by the rumble of wheels on cobbles. She glanced at the
car, but in the darkness she could only make out that it was a
black Audi.

“Amelia!” Shelly's
voice cut through the quiet night air and Amelia looked ahead of
her to see the author standing to one side of the restaurant door,
a cigarette in her fingers. With a large exhale, Amelia picked up
the pace and hurried towards the friendly face.

“You're brave for
walking in this cold. I took a taxi,” Shelly said as soon as she
was close enough to talk without yelling.

“Yeah, I think
I'll get a taxi back.” Amelia made no mention of the reason why. No
one needed to know how scared she'd been. It wasn't the brightest
idea she'd had, given the letters, but she'd made it safely.

Forgetting all her
worries for an evening, she followed Shelly into the building and
let her new friend introduce her to the rest of the writers there.
Some she'd met at other events, but most were new to her.

They spent the
entire meal talking about their careers, from contracts and
advances to deadlines and genre tropes. Only one of the men there
stood out to her as being particularly interesting. He wrote
science fiction and had a good understanding of society's flaws,
but she found herself less interested and more distant than she
used to be around such clever people. The time spent with Sebastian
and now Myron had spoilt her for intelligent conversation.

Despite that, she
couldn't say the evening wasn't a success. She laughed, drank wine
and ate plenty of good food. It was almost midnight by the time she
and Shelly put their jackets on and supported each other's
intoxicated bodies out to get into their taxi.

Shelly let go of
her arm to get into the waiting car first just as Amelia felt
someone approach her from behind.

“Amelia?” a
familiar voice said as she turned. Guy stood, looking a little
sheepish but with the same hero-worshipping light in his eyes. She
couldn't keep her body from shivering. “Oh, are you cold? Would you
like my coat?”

Without waiting
for her to respond, he tugged one sleeve off, and would have done
the other if she hadn't regained use of her voice in time to stop
him.

“No, that's fine.
I'm going back to my hotel now. Sorry, can't chat. Bye.”

Hoping it wasn't
too obvious that she wasn't sober and felt wobbly on her own legs,
she quickly turned and followed Shelly into the car, pulling the
door shut behind her. She heard a meek goodbye follow her and
winced, hoping he hadn't thought her rude.

“Are you all
right?” Shelly asked once the taxi had pulled off.

“Yeah, fine,” she
replied, checking out the window. Guy stood where she'd left him,
staring at the vehicle as it pulled away. As she swept past, she
also noticed the same black Audi was still sat where it had parked
and scared her earlier in the night.

“Was that the same
person from the signing?”

Amelia nodded, not
wanting to talk about it. Although Myron had assured her Guy wasn't
the stalker type, she wasn't convinced anymore. Not now that he'd
shown up outside the restaurant and she'd thought someone had
followed her from her hotel there. It could have been him, and he'd
just been good enough at hiding from her that she'd not noticed him
again. She knew she hadn't checked the road behind her as she
walked inside the restaurant.

As soon as the
taxi had pulled up outside her hotel, she handed her travelling
companion enough money to cover her share of the cost and hurried
into the building, not even hesitating in the reception area. She
wanted the safety of her own room.

Once the door was
shut and locked behind her, she relaxed. It finally registered with
her mind that her shoulders and neck ached from being tensed up.
She was scared.

 


 



Chapter 5

The grandfather
clock in Mycroft's study let him know it was midnight. It had been
over twenty-four hours since he'd instructed his men to watch out
for foreign people arriving at the site they'd found, and since
then the only communication he'd received had been from Amelia.

He'd been trying
not to think about her. Doubts gnawed at the back of his mind. It
was more than possible she'd cause him trouble and he didn't know
if the diversion was worth the mess she could make. The stalker
business only made problems more likely. If anything happened to
her while under his tutelage, their secret was more likely to get
out, and it had been tiresome enough having to explain her
involvement when the last incident had occurred. A second would
create more questions about her than he wanted to answer.

Despite assuring
her that Mr Thomas was safe, Mycroft had looked into the man's
background. The man did spend his full time caring for his mother
and had told her the truth. If his half-brother, a soldier in the
British Marines, was the brother he'd referred to, he could well
have left his mother with him. Although he noticed their common
parent was their father, not the mother. Either way, it was still
highly unlikely the man wrote the threatening letters. He couldn't
have delivered them, with the type of care his mother needed, and
his brother was often busy with training and had only recently come
back from an overseas tour.

The final
conclusion was that someone else was following her, someone she'd
not spotted. He also knew he couldn't take the time to find them
for her, but it would be a good lesson for her to have to protect
herself and figure out who had sent the letters without his help.
While she was solving her own problem, he could keep an eye on her
and continue his own lessons. It was the simplest way to
proceed.

As the time
continued to trickle past, Mycroft considered getting some sleep,
but he expected something to happen soon. The cache of food at the
marshland had fruit, bread, and other perishable items that
wouldn't last much longer. Whoever had left it there wouldn't stay
away past the night.

Settling back in
his armchair, he picked up his book again, almost hoping he
wouldn't get to read many pages before someone contacted him.

When two more
gongs sounded from the clock, he considered going to bed, but a few
seconds later his phone let out a shrill noise from the small table
beside him. He picked it up and saw what he'd wanted. A man had
returned to the cache and looked like he would be there long enough
for Mycroft to arrive.

He buzzed for
Daniels to get the car ready and walked briskly upstairs to get
changed into more suitable attire for his task. It didn't take long
as he'd already had his housekeeper lay out the necessary garments
for him to don at need.

Daniels already
waited by the car, and the quiet noise of the running engine came
to his ears as Mycroft walked out of the front door.

“Get there as
quick as you can,” Mycroft said as he got himself into the back of
the car and pulled the door shut. Daniels was efficient enough to
be behind the wheel and ready to go as soon as he was. There had
been several chauffeurs in Mycroft's employment before he found
Daniels, but the search had been worth it. His household ran well
thanks to him and the housekeeper.

Mycroft looked
over the preliminary information as it was coming in from one of
the observing agents. Just before two in the morning they'd heard
the sound of something rustling the grasses and reeds on the
marshland. A few seconds later a tall man with a thin build had
appeared, striding over the land. He'd dressed in black but the
agents all had heat scanners and could see his outline as it made
its way to the food.

At the moment they
were watching him eat and rest, which helped Mycroft feel more
relaxed about his decision to wait at home. If the man, probably a
Russian, wasn't in a hurry, it would give Daniels time to get him
there. At least London this late at night was nowhere near as busy
as during the day.

He tried not to
get impatient as he sat and waited to arrive. The agents were
feeding him very little information. Hopefully, because the Russian
was still eating, or even better, trying to get some sleep.

When Daniels
finally pulled up in the right place, Mycroft sprang into action.
Not saying a word to his driver, he headed away from his car and
towards the marshlands. Daniels turned the car off and the
headlights went out. The darkness wrapped itself around Mycroft and
he had to wait several seconds for his eyes to adjust to the new
environment.

It didn't take him
long to spot the closest of his team of three agents. The light
pollution from the large city helped to prevent it being totally
dark, and his observant eyes did the rest of the work.

Being careful to
move as silently as he could and going more slowly, Mycroft wound
his way across the marshes to his agent. As he went, he kept a
close eye on the area around him. Many birds roosted here and he
didn't want to startle any and draw attention to his presence.

It took him
another fifteen minutes to get to the agent, making his total
arrival time from notification to the present just shy of
forty-five minutes. Not bad, considering everything he managed. For
someone well over a hundred years old, he was still in good
shape.

“What's the
latest?” Mycroft asked in the ear of agent Herbert.

“He stopped eating
but doesn't appear to be leaving any time soon. Might be reading;
hard to tell,” the agent whispered back.

Mycroft nodded and
took the spare heat-vision goggles, before finding a fourth spot of
his own to keep watch. Just like Herbert had said, the Russian was
sitting, and from the tilting back and forth of his head, appeared
to be reading something.

After ten minutes
the man stood up, fiddled with some items, moving them about within
some kind of container or bag. When he straightened again, he took
a look in several directions and then loped slowly towards the
waterfront.

For a few seconds
Mycroft only watched, giving him time to get far enough ahead
Mycroft wouldn't be heard following. It didn't take that long with
the long strides of the tall Russian, and then he was up on his
feet and hurrying after.

The Russian
continued a meandering pace, evidently confident he wouldn't be
seen and making it easy for Mycroft to keep up. With the goggles,
Mycroft could see the small animals hidden within the undergrowth,
but it made it harder to see the rushes and reeds that rustled when
he brushed past them.

The odd breeze or
two helped to hide his movements, so he made use of them when they
happened, moving faster when it blew and slowing when it didn't.
With this strange method, he managed to keep a reasonable distance
behind his quarry.

When the Russian
reached the edge of the marshland and the bank of the Thames, he
stopped. Coming down river was a boat-shaped patch of warmer
colour. It was smaller than the yacht that Mycroft had been taken
on only a few weeks earlier, but another person steered it towards
the bank and threw what was logically a rope over to the Russian,
who caught it easily.

Mycroft moved
closer and removed the goggles. It would give his eyes time to
adjust again before he made the last dash and got onto the boat as
well. The men took a few more minutes to bring the boat in close
enough that the Russian could step aboard, but as soon as his foot
touched the edge of the boat, Mycroft leapt up and hurried
after.

It was important
they didn't spot him so he kept low and didn't sprint, but he made
sure he was fast enough not to lose sight of the boat. While
jogging, off to one side, he spotted another of his agents, but she
sensibly remained crouched in the undergrowth. Their job was
done.

By the time he
reached the bank, the boat was several metres away but not
travelling fast. He couldn't make the jump, but the boat moved
slowly enough a quick swim would get him to the back. He put down
the goggles and yanked off his shoes. Hopefully, one of his agents
would have the sense to come fetch them when it wouldn't endanger
the operation to do so.

The water brought
goosebumps out on his skin as it seeped through his clothes. He
frowned despite knowing his car always had an entire spare set of
clothing. The current set would be ruined by the time his little
adventure was over.

Once in the water,
Mycroft could only see the back of the boat. The rungs of the
little ladder glinted in the low light and gave him something to
aim for. Stroke after powerful stroke, he closed the gap and
latched onto the bottom rung. Pausing, he took several deep breaths
to calm his heart rate. It was important to be slow and
careful.

Using the strength
in his arms, Mycroft lifted himself inch by inch out of the water.
If he did it any quicker, the water draining from his clothing
would make too much noise.

Minutes ticked by
as the boat took him farther away from London and left his agents
behind. His arms soon ached from the strain of holding his weight
and that of his water-logged clothes, reminding him why he liked to
leave this sort of thing to other people. Eventually, the majority
of his body was out of the water and it was time to lift his head
above the edge of the boat.

His eyes widened.
There was no one there. No longer trying to be quiet, he hauled
himself onto the deck and rushed towards the helm. A large piece of
wood held the steering wheel in place. He swore as he put the boat
in neutral. Somehow, both passengers had slipped past him while he
was tailing them. It could only mean one thing. They'd realised he
was following.

Hoping one of his
agents might have seen something, he turned the boat around and
brought it back to the marshland. By the time he got there, two of
the agents were standing waiting.

“Did you see where
they went?” he asked before anyone else could speak. They shook
their heads. Mycroft swore again. “Get me a torch and my dry
clothes. And tie this to something.”

Herbert caught the
end of the rope and looped it around a sturdy fence post a few
metres inland, while the woman ran off. He hoped she wouldn't take
too long to get back. While he waited, he kept to one section of
the boat. He didn't want the water dripping off him to obliterate
any of the evidence that might give him another lead.

Once he had a
torch in his hands, he examined the helm area but he found nothing
of interest. He would have everything fingerprinted but doubted
they'd find anything. While he was looking the cockpit over, the
third agent, Williams, came running up.

“Everything in the
cache is gone. They must have taken it with them.”

“All right. Stay
away from the area and get it cordoned off. I'm going to deal with
the boat first, then I'll take a look at that. And I mean it. Don't
let anyone but me or my brother near it.”

Williams nodded.
All of them were used to Mycroft's brusque manner and dislike of
interference. If he was involved they kept back, so no one but him
could be blamed if the operations went wrong. Something that had
never happened under Mycroft's care. Until today.

Not even changing
into fresh clothes made him feel any better. He phoned his brother,
wondering if Sherlock could be persuaded to help, but the call went
unanswered, and although he sent a text, he expected that to be
ignored as well. His younger brother was in one of his moods and it
only darkened Mycroft's further.

It took him almost
two hours to check over the boat and the few cabins it had. He
found nothing but a smeared muddy footprint near the front left
rail. It let him know the pair had got off that way but didn't give
him anything to trace. It was too smeared for an accurate print,
and he already knew the man's physical make-up. Mycroft had seen
him.

The boat had
little equipment, and whatever the Russian had with him had gone
over the front of the boat with its owner. While Mycroft had been
sneaking up the back they'd snuck off the front. Once more, they
had slipped through his grasp.

Having nothing
more he could check, Mycroft got off the boat and allowed the
forensic team to do their best at finding some evidence. They might
find a fingerprint but the chances were slim. If there was anything
else there he'd have found it already.

He nodded his
satisfaction when he noticed the crime tape surrounding the area of
bushes and reeds that the Russian had used for a hide-out. The
circle had a good fifty metre radius and no one was inside it.
Instead, his three agents stood around it with their torches,
keeping the rest of the people well away from it. Considering how
little he'd communicated with anyone since the previous day, there
were over ten members of staff on top of the original agents
crawling over the marshlands or boat, and they were surprisingly
well informed. At least something was going well.

With this area he
slowed even further, using the torch to examine every patch of dirt
where a shoe print might have been left or some small item might
have fallen. Given the area, the possibility of an entire print was
slim, but a partial print might be enough. He worked his way back
and forth over a third of the circle before he noticed a patch of
mud that held a good imprint of the Russian's shoe.

Ten minutes later
a small team of two people had made a reed mat path over a patch
he'd checked and were using plaster to get an inverse impression.
Meanwhile, Mycroft had carried on and was almost upon the centre of
the area. He took even longer over the few metres closest to the
cache. If anything was left behind, it would most likely be here,
but he spotted nothing. A print alone wasn't enough. It wouldn't
lead him to men who were being so careful. It was evidence, but not
a lead.

By the time
Mycroft had gone over the entire patch of land, the morning was
almost upon them and the horizon to the east was no longer black.
He scowled at his agents as he ducked underneath the crime tape and
left the area.

“Sir, they've run
checks on the boat. It was stolen four months ago but the police
had no leads.”

“The boat was
still in the Thames. How can it have been stolen four months ago.”
Mycroft sighed and noticed Herbert was about to speak. “No, don't
answer that. It wasn't a question. Have the police report and the
victim's name and address forwarded. I'll have it looked into. In
the meantime, liaise with the rest of the team on our other
locations.”

“What about this
one?” Williams asked.

“I'll get someone
more... subtle... on it,” he said and walked off without
another word. He then pulled his phone out of his pocket and
messaged Sherlock.

 


Need one of
your friends to watch Rainham Marsh for me. I'll pay, as usual.
Daniels will bring the money around and some other information I'd
like you to look at.

 


“Home, sir?”
Daniels asked once Mycroft was back in the car.

“No, the club.” He
needed some space to think away from all the distractions. “And
then take a payment and the information I'm about to receive to my
brother.”

“Anything else,
sir?”

“No. I'll let you
know when I want picking up. Get some sleep until I need you.”

“Thank you, sir,”
Daniels said and Mycroft realised the chauffeur wasn't as young as
he used to be. It often took Mycroft by surprise when the people
around him got older. Being ageless had become normal, far too
normal.

As the sun started
another journey across the British sky Mycroft walked into the
Diogenes Club. He'd been the co-founder of it well over a hundred
years ago, although they were unaware of that. Just like everyone
else, except Sherlock, they believed him to be a descendent of the
great Mycroft Holmes and not the man himself.

Less than five
seconds after stepping through the door, a butler appeared carrying
his personal slippers and a tray with the day's paper. By the time
he had the comfortable burgundy slippers on his feet and the paper
in his hands, he was perfectly relaxed. The butler picked up the
discarded muddy shoes and neither needed to say anything for
Mycroft to know they would be clean by the time he left.

 


 



Chapter 6

The sound of
Amelia's phone alarm woke her from a deep sleep. She winced as her
head protested to her sitting up but she sat up anyway. Drinking so
much hadn't been the wisest of ideas while on tour, but after the
evening scare, she'd not been able to resist having another glass
of wine before bed. It had helped calm her after her run-in with
Guy and the suspicion that she'd been followed. Hotel room service
was a dangerous temptation.

She tried not to
think about the events contributing to the knot in her stomach as
she gathered up her discarded clothes and retrieved her handbag
from underneath the bed. As she reached into it to check the phone
Myron had given her, she brushed up against paper she wasn't
expecting. Frowning, she pulled apart the opening to get a better
look and dropped her handbag.

Inside was another
letter from her stalker. For a minute, Amelia couldn't do anything
but shake with her mouth wide open. If she'd not regretted drinking
before, she did now. At some point while she'd been out at dinner
last night the stalker had been close enough to her to put the
letter right into her handbag and she had no idea when.

Leaving the bag in
the middle of the floor, she sank into the dresser chair and tried
to focus on the events of the previous night. She didn't think
anyone had come close enough to her to slip anything inside before
she walked into the restaurant, and she'd only left her handbag
unattended for a few minutes while she went to the toilet, but
Shelly had said she'd keep an eye on it. It could only have been
when she was leaving and Guy had been waiting for her. In that
moment she decided Myron must be wrong. Guy was stalking her and
she'd probably made it worse with how encouraging she'd been the
second time he'd appeared at her signing.

As this thought
occurred to her, Amelia had to fight the urge to heave. Oddly this
had a good effect on her. She mentally told herself to get a grip
and fought to take command of her emotions. Nothing she'd already
done could be changed, but she could think rationally from now on
and act before this got out of hand and she found herself in
danger. Myron had already told her he would want to know about
this, so she wasn't alone in figuring this out.

Feeling braver,
she got up and went back to her handbag. Using all the precautions
she'd implemented on both previous occasions, she brought the
letter over to the dresser and opened it.

 


Dearest
Amelia,

Sometimes I
really cannot understand your actions. After both my previous
messages mentioning my desire to meet up with you for a meal or at
least a coffee sometime, I thought that you'd have invited me this
evening. I even told you I'd be nearby and available. Then when I
did find out where you were and what you were doing, you were sat
next to another man and barely spoke to anyone else. I hope he
doesn't get the wrong idea about you. I also don't think you should
encourage him, or anyone else. Not while I'm around.

This is so out
of character for you. Normally you're so nice. If you forgot, I can
possibly forgive you, but if you do it again I won't write you any
more letters to explain my feelings. I will insist upon you
acknowledging my presence and talking to me in front of your
colleagues.

I also noticed
your tweet today and the excerpt you posted of your new Dalton
book. I really don't think he would have been so mean to Cassandra,
and I would know. I am Dalton. Instead, he should be considerate of
her feelings. She evidently cares for him, and her worry shouldn't
just be ignored. I hope you change it before you send the story to
your publisher.

I'm sure we'll
meet again soon. I want to tell you all my ideas for what you can
do with Dalton in your next few books, and we can bond over your
characters. I know you'll appreciate my point of view on your
stories, and if not, I can be persuasive.

With
affection.

 


Amelia had to read
the letter twice before she could take it in. Each letter was worse
than the one before and this one had more of a violent undertone.
She had no desire to find out how persuasive he could be if she
didn't listen to him, nor did she wish to find out how he'd act if
he saw her flirting with another man. On top of all that, he seemed
to always know where she was. It had to be Guy and he had to be
stopped.

She rooted in her
handbag for her phone and called Myron. He would know what to do,
but he didn't answer, and she reached the message system. Knowing
he'd not want messages to be left on the answerphone, she hung up
and tried again. When it happened a second time, she left a message
mentioning having another letter and being in danger. Finally, she
asked him to call her back as soon as he could. It might make him a
little cross, but she'd been careful with her words.

With that done,
she sat and stared at the letter, trying to think of what else she
could do. It wasn't safe for her to leave the hotel room unless she
knew where she was going. A minute later she realised that she
ought to phone her publisher as well. Shane answered after the
fourth ring.

“Hi, Amelia,
everything all right?”

“No, I've had a
third letter.”

“What did it say
this time?” he asked, getting straight to business. She read him
the contents, still feeling calmer than she ought to after her
panic and stern lecture towards herself. “Crap, it sounds like he's
getting angry.”

“Yeah. I think I
know who it is, as well. He's come to both book signings and I
almost walked right into him when I came out the restaurant
yesterday evening.”

“Can you prove it
in some way? Or has he said anything?”

“No.” Amelia shook
her head. “It's only who I think it is.”

“Do you think your
friend in London would be able to prove it?”

“He might,” she
said, knowing Shane was thinking of Sebastian while she was
thinking of Myron. “I've already tried to phone him, but I didn't
get an answer yet. In the meantime I don't know what to do.”

“We can postpone
the tour, if you want. Or just a few days of it. I'd rather you
stayed safe.”

“Thanks, Shane.
But don't tell people the real reason. Tell them I'm not well and
I've gone home for a few days to get better.”

“That sounds like
a good idea. I take it you're not going home.”

“No. At least, not
yet.”

With a plan of
action and her editor making arrangements for her signings to be
rescheduled, Amelia packed up all her belongings, ate a quick
breakfast and checked out of her room. While waiting for her taxi
to the train station in the hotel reception, she tried to phone
Myron again and let him know she was coming to London, but he still
didn't answer.

She tried again
once she was on the train to Paddington, but again he left it to
ring. Not wanting to annoy him if there was a good reason for him
not picking up, she decided it would be the final time and tucked
the extra phone in her jacket pocket, where she would be able to
feel it vibrate if he replied in some way to her request for
communication.

To keep her mind
occupied and her emotions as calm as she could, Amelia wrote more
on the train, but the letters kept popping into mind every time she
wrote Dalton's name. After only a few hundred words, she gave up. A
now familiar sick feeling settled into the pit of her stomach, and
she found herself wondering if she would ever find stories about
Dalton easy to write again. The longer she felt scared and the more
letters she received the more she would associate the character
with the stalker.

The train journey
felt like it took all day, and by the time she was getting off in
London she was exhausted and tense. At every stop she'd felt the
nagging sensation that the next person to get onto her carriage
would be him. That somehow he'd know exactly what train she was on
and where she was going and he'd appear like he had the night
before.

When the train
grew busier and a man sat down beside her she had to stifle a
squeal, but it wasn't him, just another weary traveller in a
business suit. Something about his eyes looked familiar, but not
enough for her to think she'd seen him before He smiled at her and
she tried to reciprocate before turning to the window and finding
the scenery fascinating.

Once she'd got
used to him being there and showing no interest in her, it had made
her feel safer. Guy couldn't plonk himself down next to her if
someone else was there, but now they'd arrived in London he could
appear from anywhere. The next person who rounded the corner in
front of her could be him, or he could sneak up on her from behind,
lost in the masses of people until he was close. Her only comfort
was the audience the other passengers provided.

She spent the next
twenty minutes making her way through the underground system,
frightened about being alone in case Guy found her and tried to
abduct her, and panicked about seeing other people in case he used
them as shields to get to her. Every time she saw a coat of a
similar beige to Guy's she bit down on her lip and stared at the
wearer until she was convinced it wasn't him.

Once at the right
stop, she hurried to the surface and found the nearest taxi. Only
when she was sat in the back and the driver was already making his
way to the road next to Myron's did she begin to relax. Guy
couldn't get to her before she was safe with Myron now. The taxi
wouldn't stop until she told the driver to.

It took another
twenty minutes for the car to get the three miles from the tube
stop to the neighbourhood Myron lived in, bringing her total
journey time to over four hours. She checked her phone one last
time, concerned that he hadn't called her back or even messaged,
but it didn't deter her from her goal. Hopefully he would forgive
her for turning up at his house unannounced. She'd done everything
she could to let him know in advance.

Ten minutes later
she was still walking down the road he lived on, confused by the
houses. It had only been nine weeks since she'd stayed the night at
his house, but now she wasn't sure which one was his. So many of
them looked alike, set back in the trees with large gates and
sweeping drives.

A few hundred
metres down the road she spotted one on the other side that was
wider than the others and set back a little farther. Her feet
hurried her over to the front gate and the refuge she finally
recognised. She'd fought back panic from so many little reasons
that she was tiring from the effort, and as she stopped by the
buzzer she realised she was exhausted and starving.

“Hello?” a male
voice said a few seconds after she buzzed.

“Daniels?”

“Yes? Who is
this?”

“Amelia Jones. I
need Myron's help. He should know why,” she said, hoping the
chauffeur would take that as a good enough explanation. She didn't
know what Myron would let his employees know. Daniels didn't reply
but the gate swung open and she slipped through the gap as soon as
it was wide enough to admit her, checking over her shoulder one
last time.

The familiar car
was sat across the front porchway of the house, forcing her to go
around the back of it. By the time she got to the front door
Daniels stood there, preventing her from seeing inside the
house.

“Can I see Myron,
please?” she asked.

“He's not
expecting you, is he?” Daniels asked, frowning and not moving out
of the way.

“No, but I tried
to phone him, several times. He has been helping me with something
and it's taken a turn for the worse. I really need to see him.”
Amelia gave Daniels her most pleading look.

“He's not
here.”

“Oh!” She furrowed
her brow, not sure what to do and feeling the tightness return to
her stomach. She didn't think she could simply leave again. “Where
is he?”

“I don't think
he'd want me to tell you that.” Daniels looked away and she could
tell that he wanted to help her. She bit her lip and looked more
worried.

“I really need to
find him. If you won't help me, I'll have to try and get to him
another way. Maybe his brother will...”

“All right, get in
the car. I'll take you to him.” Daniels relented and walked towards
the car door to open it for her.

“Thank you,” she
replied, barely above a whisper. With a sigh, she sank into the
back seat of Myron's car. In here no one would hurt her. She was
safe, and it even smelt faintly of Myron's cologne. For the first
time since leaving the hotel that morning she let the tension drain
from her body.

From the inside of
a hidden space the world didn't seem so terrifying. The sight of a
beige coat still sent a flutter through her stomach, but seeing Guy
wouldn't mean she was in danger right then. No one but Daniels
could see her, tucked up in the back of the large black car.

Eventually Daniels
pulled up on the gravel drive of a large stately manor house. On
the way in she'd seen signs proclaiming the place to be the
Diogenes Club, but she'd never heard of it before.

She caught a
glance at a similar sign near the entrance to the building and
noticed one of the founding men had been a Holmes. Without waiting
for Daniels to come around to her and let her out, she pushed the
door open.

“I won't be long,”
she called over her shoulder.

“Amelia, I'm not
sure... I should go in and let Myron know you're here.”

She ignored
Daniels and hurried through the massive wooden double doors that
stood ajar, and had to stop herself gaping at the grand stone
entranceway with its large sweeping split staircase. It was like a
house from a fairy tale. A butler came hurrying up to her, his eyes
wide with an edge of panic.

Not quite sure why
she might be scaring him, she quickly scanned over her attire. She
was dressed well, as she always ensured whenever the chance to see
Myron was there.

“I need to see
Myron Holmes,” she said when he came closer. This seemed to only
worsen the matter. He appeared to choke and his eyes grew even
wider. Realising he would be of no help to her, she tried to walk
right past him and called Myron's name. Daniels pulled on her arm
and drew her attention back behind her but he was no longer looking
at her, and he also appeared as if he was about to have some sort
of panic attack. She followed his gaze and saw that Myron had
appeared to one side of the staircase, by a door that had looked
like part of the wall the last time she'd seen it. He motioned with
one hand for her to approach. Daniels let go of her and the butler
moved out of her way.

“Myron,” she said
with delight. She hurried over to him, her boots clicking rapidly
on the marble floor. As she got closer she noticed that he was
clenching his jaw and shaking with barely contained rage. She
stopped in front of him, suddenly finding she couldn't speak. He
was more angry than she'd ever seen him, and the way he stared at
her made it obvious the reason was her.

 


 



Chapter 7

Mycroft pointed at
the room to one side of him, hoping Amelia would hurry up and get
inside before he dragged her in there. In all his years at the
club, such an embarrassing incident had never occurred because of
him. Not even Watson had made such a blunder.

Some level of
understanding seemed to finally come to her as she walked into the
room before him and held her gloved hands demurely in front of her.
She stopped in the middle of the room while he pulled the door
closed and made sure it made no sound.

Once it was closed
and providing them with an insulated bubble to make noise within,
he strode around to his side of the desk but found he couldn't sit
down.

“What the hell do
you think you're doing?” he said, his voice even and clipped, but
full of the emotion he felt.

“I'm sorry, I
didn't mean to...”

“Not only is this
a gentlemen's club and you are most decidedly not male, but this is
also a silent club. You've made more noise in less than a minute
than is heard here in a whole year.

“I really am
sor...”

“And on top of all
that, I distinctly remember telling you not to contact me in any
way that could be noticed or discovered by others. Everyone here
just heard you were looking for me.”

Amelia finally
shut her mouth again and stopped trying to apologise. He thought
this would be an improvement until he saw her eyes water with the
threat of tears. He let out a disgusted growl and turned his back
on her. Trying to keep all the rage within him from boiling over
and making him explode into an angry tirade, he closed his eyes and
focused on smoothing out his breathing.

When he felt
calmer he faced Amelia again and found she was doing the same
thing. One tear had escaped and tracked down her cheek, but she was
standing, shaking and fighting with her breathing. Impressively,
she appeared to be regaining control.

He sneered as the
small amount of respect he couldn't help but feel flared his temper
once more.

“Explain,” he
said, snapping his mouth shut over the word. Her eyes flew open but
she didn't speak. Instead, she swallowed and looked down at his
desk.

“I found another
letter this morning.”

“At the hotel?”
She shook her head and then nodded. He raised an eyebrow, not
willing to play games. “Spit it out.”

“I found it at the
hotel, but it was in my handbag, and he could only have put it in
there last night. It was angry, and hinted at violence.”

A shiver ran
through her and he felt his face sneering once more.

“You're scared,”
he said, not phrasing it like it was a question. He hoped his
disgust at the emotion was evident.

“Yes. He could
hurt me, if he tried.”

“And you think
I'll protect you?” He didn't hide his scorn at her assumption.

Shock widened her
eyes and she took a step back as if he'd slapped her. He
immediately regretted mocking her instinct to run to him, which
only made him angrier. Not once had he ever softened towards
someone, and he didn't want to start now.

Silence filled the
room again, something normally comfortable in this place, but not
while she stood there, full of emotion. While he watched her, she
opened and closed her mouth several times, but he didn't want to
relieve her awkwardness and speak even if he'd known what to
say.

“I bumped into Guy
Thomas,” she said, finally speaking.

“No. I've already
told you. It can't possibly be him.”

“I was followed to
dinner last night.”

“It was my man. He
said he thought you saw him.” He expected this to comfort her, but
her breathing only quickened.

“Then how did Guy
know to be there? How did...”

“Oh, for Christ's
sake, even I knew you were going to be there. Ms Brent advertised
it all over her social media.”

Amelia frowned but
didn't back down.

“I know it's him,
Myron. He's the only person who's been there every time. You're
wrong, you have to...”

“Enough,” Mycroft
yelled.

She was stunned
into silence, but it was too little too late. He fought to lower
his voice to say one last thing.

“Get. Out.”

For just a second,
she hesitated, searching his face, but then she fled and he heard
the clattering of her soles on the hard floor as she ran from the
club. He faced the wall again, shaking uncontrollably.

It was bad enough
that she'd been so foolish as to come straight to him, but to let
her fear get the better of her so completely that she would accuse
him of being wrong? Their agreement was over. He hoped he never saw
her again, but he knew he also needed to reprimand Daniels.

As soon as he
could be sure he would appear dignified, Mycroft followed in
Amelia's footsteps outside, making no noise in comparison to her
hurricane of sound.

When he stepped
outside, Daniels had just shut the car door on Amelia. He couldn't
see if she was looking at him or not but he didn't care if she
was.

“I'm sorry, sir. I
tried to keep her in the car and fetch you but she got past me,”
Daniels said, knowing he was in trouble too. Although the
chauffeur's actions had contributed to the problem, he knew the man
had never made a mistake like it and wouldn't ever again.

“You should never
have brought her here, but most importantly, I should never have
let her stay in my house. You'll take her home once more, Daniels,
but it will be the last time.”

“Yes, sir. Of
course, sir.”

He watched them
pull away before he walked back into the club. When he got back to
his room, a brandy decanter and glass had appeared on one side of
his desk. The butler knew him well.

Over the next few
minutes he sipped a large helping of the drink, feeling its warmth
in his stomach. When he had settled back into the calm of the
club's atmosphere, he managed to turn his mind to other matters. He
reached for his phone to send a message to the agent he'd had
following Amelia to find his agent had already contacted him to let
him know she was scared by something and on her way to London. The
agent also pointed out that her publisher had postponed several
events in Amelia's schedule for the next few days.

Mycroft frowned,
feeling a flicker of doubt at sending her away. A moment later he'd
crushed it and reassigned the agent to help locate the Russian and
Korean men still roaming the capital of London. With that done, he
also informed Daniels to come back to the club once he was done
with Miss Jones. Only so much thinking could be done without him
actively pursuing a new lead. Hopefully Sherlock would have visited
the owners of the stolen boat and found a pathway or piece of
information that shone some light on who was running or funding
this splinter-cell of terrorists.

Neither government
was claiming responsibility for the group, which didn't mean one of
them or both of them were uninvolved for certain, but it did mean
Mycroft had to dig further. At moments like this he wished he could
clone himself. When he had to rely on others to hold meetings and
keep an eye on places, he ran the risk of missing a vital clue.
Only Sherlock's involvement gave him a peaceful oversight.

It took Daniels
seven minutes longer than Mycroft estimated it would to take Miss
Jones home and return to the club. One look at the chauffeur's face
let him know that his prediction wasn't inaccurate. Daniels had
talked to her about something before he left.

“I hope you didn't
say anything of consequence to Miss Jones when you dropped her
off.”

“No, sir. I wished
her well with her books and waited to make sure she was safe inside
a locked house before I left,” Daniels said, but they both knew he
hadn't said everything and Mycroft had picked up on it. “She gave
me a signed copy of the newest book, sir.”

Mycroft rolled his
eyes as he got into the car. In less than a second his senses were
hit by the smell of her perfume still lingering near the other
seat. He tried to block it out but it was no good. Four blocks from
Sherlock's he had Daniels pull over.

“I'll walk from
here. While I'm at my brother's have the car valeted. I want it to
smell of something other than Miss Jones by the time I'm done.”

Daniels nodded his
assent to the command and Mycroft walked off. He could still see
the black car in the distance when he regretted his decision.
November was cold.

Knowing he
couldn't appear indecisive, Mycroft tilted up his head and walked
as calmly as he could up to his brother's front door. After putting
the knocker straight, he walked in and made his way up the
stairs.

Sherlock opened
the door and admitted him to the warmth of the flat before Mycroft
had put his foot on the top step.

“I thought I'd be
seeing you this evening.”

“Yes, I hoped
you'd seen this couple who had their boat stolen.”

“Right, yes. I
did.” Sherlock paused and Mycroft found himself wondering why.
There was no other reason he would be visiting his brother this
late at night.

“Did you find out
anything useful?”

“The husband is a
control freak who checks up on his wife's spending habits without
her knowing. He's going to get a shock when he finds she's blown a
month's wages on jewellery.”

“And how is that
useful?”

“Not sure yet, but
I think it will be. I found this.” Sherlock handed over a small
coin. “A seven and a half, gold, ruble coin. It's genuine.”

Mycroft examined
the coin and noticed it had Czar Nicholas II on one side and the
double headed eagle of the Byzantine Empire on the other.

“These were only
made for one year.”


“Eighteen-ninety-seven,” Mycroft said, not needing his brother to
tell him. In the mint condition this coin was in, it was worth a
lot.

“He had more of
them.”

“They paid for the
boat, then.”

“It certainly
looks that way, doesn't it, brother of mine?”

Mycroft nodded and
held the coin up to the light to see it better in Sherlock's dimly
lit living room.

“Oh, that looks
pretty. Is it valuable?” Mrs Wintern asked as she brought in a tray
of tea and biscuits.

“A thousand pounds
perhaps. To the right collector, even more.”

“You'd better not
lose it, then.” With this last addition to the conversation she
left them to talk. Mycroft poured himself a cup and enjoyed the
warmth it brought. He really shouldn't have walked the last few
streets.

“I've already put
a few friends on watch at the house, but I don't know if he'll be
the best of leads. It is a little early to tell.”

“It's likely to be
a one-off purchase.”

“Of course, when
he notices he has one less, he might try to warn them.”

“Perhaps. He will
know you took it.” Mycroft didn't say this to show concern for his
brother. If Sherlock hadn't known that on stealing it, he'd be an
idiot not worth feeling concern over.

“I was hoping for
that. He's a control freak. He probably counted them twice a day.”
Sherlock grinned and flopped into the chair opposite Mycroft before
picking up his pipe.

“Anyway. I'm
between cases now. I solved Mrs Feltern's problem.”

“The cat?” Mycroft
phrased it like a question but he didn't really need to ask.

“Yes. It was
making a nest to give birth in. Seemed to think her black smalls
were the best lining.”

“Climbed up a
tree?”

“Yes, one end of
the washing line was tied to an apple tree. You worked it out as
well, then?”

“It was the only
logical result,” Mycroft said and finished his tea. He felt better
than he had since Miss Jones had shown up, and knew Daniels would
pull up outside with the car at the right moment if he walked out
now. With a smile he got up.

“Leaving already,
brother?”

“Our business is
complete, is it not?”

“It is. I just
thought you might have another reason for coming to see me.”

“What possible
other reason could I have? It's not either of our birthdays and
it's still eight weeks until Christmas. Not that either of us make
any extra effort then.”

“No, nothing like
that. I thought you'd want information on Amelia.”

“Why on earth
would I want information about her?” Mycroft almost spat the
last word, and did nothing to hide his disgust.

“The police
arrested a man outside her house less than two hours ago.”

“Who?”

“Some middle-aged
man who was a carer for his own mother. She died recently.”

“But he can't be
her stalker,” Mycroft said without thinking.

“No I don't think
he is, but the police arrested him. I don't know any more than
that. Amelia isn't answering her phone.”

“Then how do you
know anything?”

“Her publisher
announced it not long after it happened. I assumed you'd know
already.”

“I've been at the
club all day.” Mycroft frowned. “Good evening, brother.”

Giving Sherlock no
time to respond, Mycroft hurried from the flat and was pleased to
find Daniels waiting. In the end, Mycroft was the one who'd been
late.

“Home,” he said
once he was settled in the back of the car. He wanted to find out
what had happened to Amelia and if she was all right. The police
didn't arrest someone unless they breached laws, and that meant Guy
Thomas had broken into her flat. Or worse. And she'd been trying to
ask him for protection against the man only a few hours
earlier.

 


 



Chapter 8

Amelia stared at
the almost empty plastic bottle in her fridge and swore. She was
running out of milk. The little left wasn't enough to have tea now
and have breakfast in the morning, and she had no fresh bread for
toast either.

It took her
another few seconds of standing with the fridge door open for her
to decide to go to the local shop. It would only take a few
minutes, and then she would be back in the warm. As she pulled on
her coat, she checked her face in a mirror. Her eyes weren't puffy
anymore, and no one else would notice all the crying she'd been
doing.

Already she'd gone
over the events of the day more times than she could count, yet her
barely bloodshot eyes were enough to remind her and start her brain
off on another loop. This time she fought it. She'd cried enough
for one day. Doing it more wouldn't help. Myron and his challenges
were in her past now. Something to be remembered for the good bits.
She could learn from the rest and discard the unpleasant
memories.

With this resolve
she stepped out the front door, pulling it shut behind her and
hearing the satisfying click of the lock engaging. A moment later
she shoved her hands deep into her coat pockets, the fingers of her
right closing over her house keys and her left over her purse.

Less than ten
minutes later she walked back to her house, grasping a shopping bag
with milk, bread, eggs, bacon and mushrooms. She could start the
next day with a full English and hope it fuelled her into the new
book.

She cut across the
small patch of grass, walking near the window and past the back
garden gate, to get to her front door. Just as she was pulling her
keys out of her pocket she heard a sneeze. She froze to the spot,
looking towards the gate, where the sound had come from. A moment
later she picked up the light rustle of fabric brushing against
wood.

It took all
Amelia's control not to run screaming, but she managed to stay
where she was, half way across her front garden, standing in the
sliver of light that escaped through her curtains from the lamp
she'd accidentally left on.

Acting braver than
she felt, Amelia took a step towards the sound.

“Who's there?” she
called, pleased her voice came out calm and steady. Silence
responded. A minute later she shook her head at herself, already
assuming she must have heard something else and no one was there.
The sound of the gate latch creaking open stopped her.

She gulped as it
swung inwards and Guy Thomas stepped out. At first she gaped at
him. He didn't look at her, just wrung his hands together in that
already familiar way. Then he took a couple of steps forward.
Amelia stepped back, bringing her bag of shopping up as some kind
of shield.

“What are you
doing here?” she asked when he didn't speak.

“I needed to see
you.” He stepped forward again. “Do you think I could come in?”

“No, I don't think
that would be...”

“Are you sick? You
were so nice yesterday. I just want to talk. To tell you how I'm
feeling. You're so easy to talk to.” Guy came even closer.

“Stop,” she said,
trying to cut through his nervous talking. “I don't know what you
expect of me, but I'm not interested in what you have to say
or...”

“I thought you
cared. I just...” He wrung his hands and came closer to her again.
Not knowing what else to do, she tried to push him away. Reacting
quicker than she'd anticipated, he grabbed her arms. They grappled
back and forth as he emitted a low sort of growl.

The pair rotated
inch by inch as Amelia tried to keep him away from her. Uttering a
final loud grunt, he shoved her. She lost her balance and flew
backwards. The sound of shattering glass filled the night air and
she landed with a bump on her living room floor.

“Oh, God. I'm so
sorry,” he said, coming to his senses before she did. She could
only blink as a hot liquid trickled down from her eyebrow into her
left eye, stinging as it went.

Her vision swam as
Guy continued talking and his words blurred together. A moment
later she saw someone else appear beside him, and had no idea how
he'd got there, but he stepped gingerly through into the room.

“Amelia, isn't
it?” She tried to nod, but pain flared in so many places she
stopped. “I'm Andrew, from upstairs.”

Staring at him,
she tried to process what he'd just said.

“He pushed me,”
she eventually said, as much to let herself know what had just
happened as her neighbour.

“I gathered that
much. I'm going to call you an ambulance. Just stay still.”

She nodded and
raised her hand to try and clear her left eye, but it only made her
eyebrow hurt more.

“Don't,” Andrew
said, his phone to his ear. She stopped and shut her eyes, making
them sting even more. A minute later he dabbed at the skin around
her eyes with something damp, and then held it against her eyebrow.
It made the pain worsen at first, but then soothed it and stopped
more blood flowing into her eyes.

She listened as he
told someone on the other end of the phone call what had happened,
while Guy continued apologising in the background. Opening one eye,
she checked that he was still outside. He stood closer but still
the other side of the shattered pane of glass, staring at her.
Amelia closed her eye again so she wouldn't have to look at him and
tried not to think about what he'd just done.

Her breath still
came in ragged gasps and her chest hitched up and down, sending
little ripples of pain through her each time it did. Somehow she
had to slow it down and breathe normally, but it took all her focus
just to listen to Andrew as he spoke to her and tried to stop the
bleeding from her head.

“The ambulance
will be here in a minute or two,” he said, updating her again on
its status. At least she thought he'd told her that already. She
wasn't sure any more.

It felt like she'd
only blinked when a young male paramedic appeared at her side.
Andrew stepped back and talked to an older man in another green
jacket and then another siren drew her attention. Two policemen
leapt out of a car and came hurrying up. It didn't take them long
to realise Guy had pushed her and she watched as they arrested him
and took him off towards the car.

“Amelia?” An
insistent voice said in her ear. She winced as she turned to look
at the man. “Amelia Jones, the writer?”

“Yeah,” she
managed to say.

“I'm Gary. I need
you to focus on me, all right?”

“Sure, Gary.” As
she spoke she felt herself calming more. Guy was gone and her chest
wasn't so tight.

“You've got a lot
of cuts from the glass and some is still in there. We're going to
take you to the hospital to get it all out and, if we need to, give
you more blood. Why don't you tell me where it hurts the most?”

“My head,” she
said, trying to think about the pain even though her instincts were
doing everything they could to block it out. “I think my head hit
the window first.”

“All right. What
about your back?” Gary asked.

“No. Bruised
maybe, but not cut.”

“Your hands are,
and your eyebrow. Your legs?”

“I think they're
fine,” she replied, hoping he wouldn't ask her to stand.

“All right, I want
you to sit up. Can you do that?”

She didn't answer,
but tried to push up off the carpet with her arms. Pain flared in
her right palm, but the recognition of it was dulled by the
swimming in her head.

“Lean forward,”
Gary said as he put an arm around her back and helped her tilt
over. “Looks like your coat kept most of the glass off you.”

“I guess that's
one good thing about it being so damn cold.” She heard him
chuckle.

“I'm afraid we're
letting all your heat out.”

That made her
laugh, but she cut it short when her head exploded in another wave
of pain.

“Sorry.”

Between Gary and
Andrew, she was helped to her feet and escorted into the back of
the ambulance. Andrew reassured her that he'd stay in her flat and
would get a mate to board up the window until she could get
replacement glass. Then she was shut in and whisked off to the
nearest hospital, just the other side of Bath's city centre.

***

Amelia sat down on
her sofa, relieved the workmen had gone and she had a brand new
window in place. They'd taken the boards with them and all the
leftover debris from the change. It had cost her a small fortune,
but the news surrounding the event had boosted her book sales
enough to cover it in an oddly ironic sort of way. Shane had phoned
her twice already today, once to check she was all right, and again
to give her the happier news. She expected it was another excuse to
check on her, especially as he'd cancelled her entire signing tour
for now and suggested she go stay with Sebastian for a few
days.

Both Andrew and
his friend had been amazing. She'd come back from the hospital to
find all the mess cleaned up and a large board covering the outside
of the window frame, but she hadn't felt safe until now.

The hospital had
kept her in overnight to monitor her, and the window company had
sent someone over to assess the job within an hour of her phoning.
It was late afternoon now, and the flat didn't look like it had
been crashed into by her flying body. Andrew had even managed to
get her blood out of the carpet. Well, mostly. She could still see
a bit of an odd-coloured patch if she looked at it from the right
angle, but the dark blue helped hide the stain.

The police had
shown up mid-morning to get her statement and collect all the
letters. She'd talked to them while people worked on the window.
They'd asked a lot of questions, which made her tiredness feel
worse, but having them there while so many strangers were fixing
the front of the flat had helped her relax in the safety they
brought with them.

Now she was alone
and enclosed, she decided to take a bath. She couldn't take a
shower, as she'd normally want to, thanks to the stitches and
staples she had in her head, along with the stitches in the palm of
her right hand. She didn't mind the ones they'd put across her left
eyebrow and palm, they were neat and under a patch of gauze, but
the thought of the staples in the back of her head made her stomach
lurch. Not for the first time, she wished she hadn't seen them
before they'd put them in.

Over an hour
later, Amelia still sat in the bath. The water was going cold and
she found herself struggling to resist washing her hair. With slow,
steady movements, she got out the bath and dried herself off. She'd
managed to keep her right hand and everything from her neck up dry
so the doctors couldn't complain about her not taking care when she
went back to see them.

It took her a
little longer to get dressed when she couldn't use all the fingers
on her right hand, but she managed to slip into jogging trousers, a
sports bra, and a relatively form fitting t-shirt. Myron would have
sneered, seeing her like that, but he never would, so she tried to
push it from her mind.

When she walked
back through to her open-plan living room and kitchen to prepare
something for dinner, she stopped and fought to stifle the scream
that rose instinctively within her. Another envelope sat on her
doormat, with the same blocky, hand-written version of her name as
the previous three.

Immediately she
picked up her phone and called the number the female police officer
had given her earlier.

“Hello, Officer
Bryant?” she asked as soon as she heard the click of someone
picking up.

“Yes, who is
this?”

“It's Amelia
Jones. I've got another one of those letters.”

“Oh, you've found
another. Could you bring it in to the station?”

“No, it's not
another I found. It just came through my door. I was in the bath
and I got out and there it is on my doormat.” She felt her
breathing increase in speed and noticed she could hear her heart
pumping blood around her ears.

“Okay. Why don't I
come over again and we'll open it together. I can be there in about
fifteen minutes.”

Bryant hung up and
left Amelia standing near her coffee table, unsure of what to do.
For several minutes she stared at the envelope, before she realised
the door would open over it. She went to the kitchen to get cling
wrap for one hand and struggled to get it out of the roll one
handed. By the time she had her left hand covered, several more
minutes had ticked by and she knew it wouldn't be much longer until
Bryant arrived.

After taking a
deep breath to help herself stay calm, she went over to the door,
picked up the envelope by one corner and put it down on the coffee
table. She sank into the sofa and stayed there until she heard a
quick, firm knock on the wooden door.

“Miss Jones, it's
Officer Bryant,” the police officer said, loud enough Amelia could
hear it where she sat. It galvanised her into action and she
finally looked away from the letter long enough to open the door
and let Bryant in.

Bryant wasted no
time. As soon as she saw the envelope on the coffee table, she
walked over and pulled two latex gloves from her trouser
pocket.

“Where have you
touched it?” she asked a moment later.

“Just the bottom
left corner.” Amelia waved her hand so the policewoman could see
her home-made glove. She nodded her approval at Amelia's
foresight.

Before Amelia
could offer her some sort of letter opener, Bryant had pulled a pen
knife from her pocket and was already slicing it open.

“Hopefully the
writer licked the flap and we can get a DNA match on the saliva,”
she said as she pulled the message out of its case.

 


Amelia,

I really don't
know what to believe any more. Your publisher said you were sick
and they sent you home to rest, and then they say that it was due
to a stalker threat. I really hope they don't mean me. I'm sure you
wouldn't want to involve the police in our affairs. As long as you
don't do anything out of character for you, you have nothing to
fear.

Your publisher
mentioned that you were attacked last night and were hurt. It's
made me very angry. At least having time off work means I can keep
an eye on you now. I'm going to take care of you.

With my
love.

 


“Right, I'm going
to need to take this,” Bryant said as soon as they'd both finished
reading it. Amelia nodded.

“Although I don't
think the writer intends to try to break in, is there somewhere you
can go where you'll feel safer, or someone who could come stay with
you? A brother, or boyfriend?”

“Uh, maybe. I'd
have to ask.” Amelia frowned. Her first option would have been
Myron, but that wasn't possible now and she didn't appreciate being
reminded of that. “You don't think it was Guy, then?”

“It can't be. We
still have him in custody.”

“Right.” Amelia
stopped again, her mind barely able to process this information.
Two men threatening her was not something she wanted to think
about.

“I'm going to take
this into the station. It's going to affect the case we have
against Mr Thomas, so the officer dealing with that will want this
update.” Amelia nodded and followed Bryant over to the door. “I'll
call you when we have more information. In the meantime, try and
get some rest.”

The door shutting
behind Bryant sounded too loud to Amelia's ears. Silence followed
it, and she could hear nothing over the sound of her own breathing.
All thoughts of food were forgotten as she went back to the sofa
and sat down.

Several minutes
later her mobile phone went off, vibrating along the coffee table
and making her jump. She reached for it and exhaled as she saw it
was Sebastian.

“Please tell me
you need some help with the plot for your next Dalton novel,” he
said as soon as she answered. A small grin flitted across her face,
“I haven't got an unsolved case. I need something to do.”

“Hi,
Sebastian.”

“Hmmm, you don't
sound good. You said you were fine in your text earlier. What's
wrong now?”

“I... uh... There
was another letter. The police don't think it was Guy, as they
still have him locked up. It just doesn't make any sense. I thought
it was him when he came to the restaurant. I know I was followed,
and there was that creepy black car, but...”

“It's obviously
not him. Mycr – my brother and I were only discussing that last
night.”

“You discussed it
with Myron?”

“Yes, I was
helping him with something. He was very concerned when he heard
what had happened to you. Tried to hide it, of course, but that's
my brother.”

“Right.” Amelia
frowned. She had no idea what to think. Fear gripped at her stomach
and tied it in knots, and Sebastian just talked and talked.

“Well, come on,
then, tell me what plot you have so far,” Sebastian's voice broke
through her thoughts once more.

“I'm sorry,
Sebastian. I don't think I can concentrate right now. The police
have said I should find someone to come stay or go somewhere else.
They don't think it's safe for me to be alone. I don't... I don't
know what to do.”

As soon as she
said the words out loud, she felt tears sting the backs of her
eyes. Oddly, she also felt better, as if saying the words aloud
made the fear easier to manage.

“Come here then,
dear. You know you're very welcome.”

“Would that be all
right?” she asked in a small voice, feeling some of the weight lift
off her.

“Of course. Get on
the next train. It leaves Bath in twenty-two minutes. You'll have
to hurry packing though.”

She smiled at the
information. Sebastian always seemed to know the exact train times
from everywhere to anywhere.

“I haven't
unpacked yet.”

“Good. I'll see
you in two hours and forty-three minutes, then. Your train will be
ever so slightly delayed, but not by much.”

At this she
laughed. It wouldn't surprise her for him to be right, but it
didn't matter either way. She was going to London and she realised
it felt a lot like going home.

 


 



Chapter 9

An exasperated
sigh escaped Mycroft's lips as he pulled off his tie and grabbed
one of the wigs from his disguise kit. Yet again, he found himself
having to leave the house to do something himself.

Now that Amelia's
face was all over the news, he couldn't assign one of his agents to
keep an eye on her without them growing suspicious. That meant he
had to do it himself, and Daniels had just informed him that she
was not only staying with his brother in Baker Street but that she
had decided to leave the house to go get food.

Mrs Wintern had
felt concerned and told Daniels, who'd passed it on to him. Most
irritatingly, Sherlock was inside the flat. If he was meant to be
keeping her safe, he was doing a crap job of it.

Once Mycroft
looked like a street cleaner, he had Daniels bring the car round.
In the back, Daniels had already placed a see-through bin bag with
bits and pieces of rubbish and a stick designed to grab litter
without the user needing their hands.

He wouldn't need
to do much of the job, just enough to get close to Amelia. It would
give him a chance to keep an eye on her, and if the male who'd sent
her threatening letters happened to be there as well, Mycroft knew
he would notice.

After sending
Amelia away and insisting Guy Thomas was no threat to her, he felt
a small pang of guilt that the carer had pushed her through a
window. Sherlock said she was fine, but he'd seen her medical
records. With that much glass and the way she'd gone into it, it
was only luck that resulted in the damage not being worse.

As soon as he'd
found out about her state, he'd demanded the police records. Mr
Thomas was pleading guilty, but saying he never meant her to go
through the window. Just that tempers had flared. In his case, he'd
just found out his mother had died. And Amelia had admitted to
pushing him first because she felt threatened. Given that another
letter had come through while Thomas was held in a cell, the police
had decided to let him go with a verbal warning to leave Amelia
alone.

Finally, Mycroft
had asked for the letters. At first the chief of police had been
awkward about handing evidence over to him, but they both knew
having Mycroft on the case would solve it more swiftly.

The original
letters had arrived by courier that morning. He'd already
identified the ink and where it would have been bought from, as
well as the month the stationery was purchased. Given that it was
likely to be in the Bath area, there was already someone looking
through the shop records of all the suppliers of the envelopes and
matching those with names. If Mycroft could find even a little more
information, they would figure out who the imbecile was.

Daniels pulled
into a small alleyway so Mycroft could get out where no one would
see him and turned the car off to wait for his boss to come back.
In only a few seconds Mycroft adjusted his posture and manner of
walking to look more like a poor and slightly grumpy cleaner, but a
bit of a stoop, an odd mutter and a ruffle of his wig hair helped
finish the transformation.

It only took him a
minute to work his way up to the shop and spot Amelia. She was
paying at the self-checkout near the window and focused solely on
her task. He picked up a few cigarette ends as he kept an eye on
her, trying not to wrinkle his nose in disgust at the smell.

Before stepping
out of the shop she buttoned up her coat and took a good look at
the street outside. The buttonholes were stiff and fought back
against her deft fingers, another sign that it was new. The old one
hadn't survived its encounter with the window glass.

He tried not to
appear too obvious when her eyes came in his direction. It made him
feel a little better that she was trying to be careful and see any
potential threats, but it made her more likely to spot him. He
wondered if he should have put more effort into the disguise, but
hiding in plain sight was more Sherlock's sort of thing and he'd
wanted to be quick.

Letting her walk
ahead, Mycroft followed Amelia along the street towards Sherlock's
flat. Every few hundred metres she took a good look around her,
flicking her hair or pretending to look for a shop to cover her
actions. When a guy almost bumped into her, coming out of a clothes
shop, she bit back a scream and he saw the wild haze of panic in
her eyes before she managed to contain it and move on.

As she turned the
corner at the end of the road, he hurried to catch up. Mycroft
didn't want her out of his sight for longer than necessary, even if
no one else seemed to be following her.

It didn't take him
long to get to the end of the road, but a few people gave him odd
looks as he loped down the pavement. He knew they expected him to
pick up litter, but it didn't matter if they were confused.

He paused at the
end of the road to pick out his quarry from the crowds of people,
but when he looked left to see where Amelia was, he realised she
was gone.

A cough came from
the doorway just behind him. Amelia stood, half in the shadows, a
slight grin on her face. They stared at each other for a moment. He
took in all the damage to her body. She'd removed the gauze patches
and had an assortment of cuts and several stitches on her eyebrows.
The shopping was also hanging from her left hand, despite her being
right-handed.

“Hello, Myron,”
she said, a hint of pleasure in her voice. “Not your usual
attire.”

He gave her a fake
smile as she eyed him up and down, and then came up closer so they
could talk without being overheard. He was impressed. Not many
people would have noticed him, even considering his lack of
practice.

Once he was beside
her, he turned to face the road so they were side by side, but not
looking at each other. He then took her right hand and gently
inspected the wound.

“Very neat
stitches,” he said to break the silence.

“Yes, but it will
probably scar and in the meantime I can't write – not by hand,
anyway.”

Mycroft let go of
her and looked away. He wouldn't say sorry, even if he was glad she
wasn't more hurt.

“My brother sent
me a message to tell me that you were fine, but staying at Baker
Street with him.”

“I suppose it
depends on your definition of fine. I'll heal. But yes, I'm staying
with Sebastian. He offered when he heard I'd had another letter and
the police recommended I wasn't alone. They released Guy as well.
He's gone missing since. No one knows where he is.”

“I'm aware.”

“Of course you
are.” She shook her head and he picked up on her annoyance. It only
served to flare up his.

“Given our
arrangement, I'm surprised you didn't ask me to find you
somewhere safe to go.”

“I did, don't you
remember? About five hours before Guy shoved me through a
window.”

Mycroft coughed as
a woman walking by stared at them. It was evident she'd heard
Amelia's outburst.

“I assumed our
arrangement was over anyway,” Amelia managed to say in a calmer
tone. He knew it was a question despite how it was phrased, and he
knew she was providing him with a way to apologise. It was an easy
way out of a situation he didn't feel comfortable in, and he found
himself impressed with her skills for the second time in only a few
minutes. He was starting to understand why Sherlock liked her.
Somehow, she had a way of getting what she wanted.

“If you can
refrain from turning up at my club unannounced in future, I think I
can be magnanimous enough to allow our arrangement to
continue.”

“Thank you for
your most gracious leniency.” Every word she said oozed sarcasm and
he found himself raising his eyebrows at her. A smirk flitted
across her face. She was mocking him. He wasn't sure anyone had
ever mocked him, except Sherlock.

“I'm still not
happy you're staying at Baker Street,” Mycroft said, changing the
subject.

“Why ever
not?”

“My younger
brother is more easily charmed, especially by someone of such
intelligence. I would hate for him to think you have more of an
interest in him than you do.” His words were met with laughter. He
frowned at her lack of seriousness. As soon as she saw his face she
stopped.

“Myron, your
brother is in no danger from me. He knows where my interests lie
and has even encouraged me in them. It's quite amusing, really.”
Mycroft raised an eyebrow, not entirely sure he wanted to know what
she found entertaining. “This conversation is the first time you've
expressed a sort of jealousy over my intentions. I didn't expect
you to be worried I might prefer another to you.”

He hmmphd his
distaste at the idea, but she didn't stop talking.

“There really is
no need to worry, Myron. Sebastian is well aware of my feelings. I
consider myself to be yours. Claiming me is entirely up to you.”
She smiled up at him, but he avoided her gaze.

“Now. I should get
this shopping back before the milk gets too warm and the ice-cream
melts. Thank you for your concern, Myron. Have a good evening.”

Without so much as
a backwards glance, Amelia wandered off, leaving him standing in a
stranger's doorway. Despite the brush-off, he kept his under-cover
act and followed her at a distance back to Baker Street. The whole
way, she continued her obsessive checking, even though their eyes
met a couple of times. He wasn't sure if he felt pleased she was
being so careful and trying to observe the people around her, or
annoyed that she wasn't leaving it to him.

It was evident
that she knew he was there. When he stopped on the corner of Baker
Street, she walked up to the flat door, smiled and mouthed a thank
you in his direction, but she'd been checking for her stalker
anyway.

He was just as
wary as he headed back to his car, on the slight chance her stalker
was clever enough to notice Mycroft and hang back, but he saw no
one suspicious. The streets were filled with people as normal as
London usually was.

Daniels knew
better than to ask how the trip had gone when Mycroft got back into
the car. A frown was fixed on his face until he sat down behind his
desk and found his housekeeper had pre-empted his desire for tea.
She'd even placed two of his favourite biscuits on a plate beside
it.

While he munched,
he put his awkward conversation with Amelia aside. It wouldn't take
much longer to figure out who her stalker was, even though he
hadn't shown up that afternoon. His analysis of the letters,
combined with the research he had the police doing, would pinpoint
the man in a couple of days.

In the meantime,
he had a watch out on the Russian ruble coins. Apparently a whole
cache of them had gone missing two years before. The Russians had
hushed it up. Mycroft had noticed it at the time, but they'd
resurfaced in a container in a US dock about six months later.

He'd forgotten
about it and assumed they had been returned to Russia, but it had
recently been brought to his attention that the crate had been put
on a very interesting ship. The Lyubov Orlova was misplaced in
February on its way from Newfoundland in Canada.

At the time, the
Canadians had assured him it was deliberate. They wanted to monitor
Ireland after some interesting remarks they'd made at a previous
diplomatic meeting. A storm conveniently helped cover the
Canadians' tracks, and the newspapers focused on the rats aboard
rather than any possible cargo.

Knowing he had to
find out what had happened to the ship, Mycroft put his best
research agent onto the task. Wherever that ship had travelled
after, it wasn't Ireland. He suspected it was deliberately sunk and
then divers smuggled the contents out over the next few months.
This operation had been in planning a long time and he'd
interfered.

This time, he
wouldn't miss any of the information. He read through everything he
had, and then once more to make sure. Someone by the name of Delra,
no gender specified, but given the nature of the operation,
probably male, had hired a yacht. Rumours abounded that he wanted
to look for sunken treasure, but after three weeks had turned up
empty-handed. At least that was the rumour. He didn't believe one
word of it.

Less than ten
minutes later Mycroft had sent out enquiries for more information
on the yacht, which ports it had docked at on its voyage and the
description of Mr Delra.

He sat back,
satisfied with the day's work. Amelia was a small hiccup, and he
finally had enough information that he would get to the bottom of
this strange alliance between the Russians and the Koreans.

To stretch his
legs, Mycroft got up and wandered over to the bay window
overlooking his garden. Darkness had set in and the sky was dark
overhead but clear enough to see the North Star and a crescent moon
on its way to becoming full.

The sound of an
email arriving disturbed him from the rewarding view and brought
him back to his desk. Hoping it was information from one of the
many sources he was waiting on, he eagerly clicked on it. One
sentence in, he frowned.

 


Mycroft,

It has come to
my attention that you are looking into certain events involving the
missing ship Lyubov Orlova. If you value your position within my
government, you will desist immediately.

 


There was no email
address in the sender field, but he knew who it was from. She'd
emailed him before, and he didn't need the little, but perfectly
drawn, crown in the signature to know it was an order he shouldn't
disobey.

 


 



Chapter 10

Frustration filled
Amelia as Sebastian lolloped over his armchair. He'd been playing
the violin, badly, for over an hour. He needed a case and she
needed to have at least ten minutes to herself.

The most exciting
thing that had happened that day was a police conversation to let
her know they'd found Guy. His brother had been hiding him to give
the neurotic geek some time out of the limelight. One of the people
in the police had leaked his name to a local paper, and he'd been
hounded ever since attacking her. Something not even she
wanted.

After everything
that had happened, she felt sorry for him. He'd been caught up in
events of a bigger nature than he was used to handling. If she'd
not been receiving strange letters, she suspected their last
encounter would have ended differently. Now the poor guy had no
job, no mother and a police record.

On the more
positive side, there had been no more letters, and Myron had sent
her a message to let her know no one else had followed her back to
Baker Street the last time she'd left. But three days had passed
since then and Sebastian Holmes appeared incapable of stocking his
own fridge.

With a sigh she
grabbed her coat and handbag.

“I'm going to the
shop,” she said. Sebastian didn't stop his odd droning with the
instrument. It definitely couldn't be called music. Although she
didn't think he'd heard, she walked out of the flat anyway and
hurried down the stairs. Mrs Wintern was out, so she took the front
door key off the little hook on her way past.

The outside chill
nipped at her fingers, making her shove them into the large
pockets. She sighed and stepped down onto the pavement.

“Amelia!” an
unfamiliar voice called from behind her. She turned and paused, not
placing the guy's face at first. A moment later she twigged, but
couldn't remember his name.

“Hi,” she said,
“How are you?”

“You don't
remember me, do you?” He took a step closer and she frowned.

“You were at my
signing a few days ago.”

“Yes, but you
don't remember my name, and I thought you and I had connected.”

Amelia's eyes went
wide and a chill ran through her torso, numbing her insides,
stopping her breathing and rooting her feet to the spot.

This was her
letter sender.

“I think you and I
should have a talk, don't you?” he strode towards her and grabbed
her arm. A second later she felt something hard pressing into her
side.

“Why don't we chat
over coffee,” she replied, her mind finally kicking in. “There's a
great place just up the road.”

Pretending she
hadn't noticed the weapon he held against her, she tried to walk
towards the café she'd thought of, but his grip on the top of her
arm tightened until it was painful.

“No, I think we
should go somewhere more private, don't you? This way.” He jabbed
the weapon into her ribs and steered her towards a waiting car. As
he opened the door and pushed her inside, she tried to think of his
name, but she couldn't. At most, she thought it might begin with a
J or a K, but that was the closest she could get to it.

He pushed her over
into the farther seat, pointing the gun directly at her now, and
got in beside her, shutting the door. With one hand he reached
forward and picked up a pile of items on the passenger seat of the
car.

“Here, put this in
your mouth.” He passed her a slightly squishy plastic ball as he
pulled a strip of gaffer tape off a large roll. She hesitated and
gulped. “Don't make me ask you twice.”

“You know you
don't have to do this,” she said.

With an
exaggerated sigh he moved closer to her. She leant back as he came
forward, but the seat and edge of the car gave her little room to
get away. He grabbed her chin to pull her head closer to his.

“Put it in your
mouth.”

Amelia stared at
him and then gently shook her head. Pain exploded across her face
as he backhanded her, catching her stitched-up eyebrow. A hot
liquid welled up and trickled slowly downwards. He grabbed her face
again, took the gag from her and held it up to her mouth. This time
she cooperated.

As soon as her
mouth had closed around it as best it could, he slapped the gaffer
tape over the top. Once he'd used more tape to bind her hands
together, he strapped her seatbelt over her body and arms, pinning
them at her sides. Finally, he pulled a nightmask over her eyes,
this time being careful to miss her eyebrow. Her only relief was
the knowledge that it would keep the blood out of her eyes for a
little while.

“This won't take
too long,” he said and moved away. It didn't make her feel any
better. The longer this took the more time she had to think of his
name, or even better, escape. A shiver ran through her as it
occurred to her how this might end if she didn't. It would be ages
before Sebastian noticed she was missing, let alone have any idea
where she'd gone.

Waves of fear
rippled through her as she thought about the words in the letters
she'd received. He had somehow convinced himself that there was a
spark between them, and the first few moments of him spotting her
had shown it wasn't true. His reaction let her know that it wasn't
going to go well if she couldn't think of his name or convince him
that she knew he existed.

Pinned into her
seat with her hands fixed in one position, she slid across the
leather with every turn. Just as she'd seen in a film, she tried to
remember the direction they drove in, but there were too many lefts
and rights for her to remember after only a couple of minutes.

Her stomach
tightened into a painful knot when the car drove into a parking
space and stopped. A few seconds later, he pulled the mask off her
face. She blinked in the parking lot light, but barely had time to
look at the area around her before he hooked his arm around her
body and hoisted her out of the car.

“Almost there,
baby.”

Amelia grunted her
response and immediately found herself glad she hadn't been able to
say it properly. Calling him names wouldn't help her situation.

As he pulled her
through the car park and into a lift, she didn't dare struggle. He
had what looked like a gun in his pocket, but it was still pointed
at her and she had no idea if he would use it. The lift took them
up into the block of flats and he walked her quickly along past
several doors, stopping in front of thirty-four.

“Reach into the
right pocket of my jeans and hook my keys out,” he said, turning
her and holding her up against the doorway. When she didn't move,
he pulled a four-inch switchblade out of his pocket and raised his
eyebrows at her. She hid her shock at finding it hadn't been a gun
but a knife. If she'd known, she'd never have let him take her from
outside Baker Street, but it was too late to fight now.

Feeling her heart
rate increase, she focused all her effort on her bound hands and
slid the fingers of her left hand into the pocket. When they
brushed against the cool metal of the key ring, she grasped a hold
and pulled them out.

Once she'd opened
the door for them, he pushed it open and gave her a shove forward.
She tripped over the metal strip that divided the room from the
hallway, landing hard on one side. Her hip flared with pain, taking
her mind off the dull throbbing on one side of her face.

“Get up,” he said
in a low voice. She tried to push herself up with her hands, but
his impatience led to him grabbing her shoulder and yanking
upwards. A few seconds later, she was stood unsteadily on her
feet.

The hallway was
empty, and as he walked her through to the living room, she noticed
there was very little furniture there as well. Just a camping chair
and a small stove with discarded take-away containers scattered
here and there.

“Do you like my
flat? I rented it especially to be near you.”

Amelia stopped
walking when they reached the middle of the room, and almost went
sprawling across the floor for a second time when he pushed her
again.

“Keep going. I
think we should go somewhere more comfortable, don't you?”

This time she
managed to refrain from trying to answer him. She knew he didn't
want to hear her opinion, and it would be good practice to keep her
mouth shut rather than saying what she was thinking.

It didn't take
long for him to manoeuvre her through to the bedroom. In here there
was a large but low bed, neatly made, and a wardrobe, making it the
most furnished room of the flat. He pushed her down onto the bed
and she flicked herself over onto her back.

After grinning at
her, he locked the door behind them. As he pocketed the key, she
noticed it was a newly fitted lock and hadn't been an original
feature of the door. It wasn't well done, but it looked sturdy
enough to give her problems.

“DIY isn't my
strong point,” he said when he noticed what she was looking at.
Keeping the blade in his hands, he came closer to her and sat
beside her. She didn't dare move away, but felt her heart rate
increase even further.

He used one hand
to pull the tape off her mouth, making her skin tingle where it had
been stuck. She spat the ball out.

“That doesn't
taste very nice,” she said, hoping it would be odd enough to defuse
some of the tension in the room. Now it was gone, Amelia also
focused on keeping her breathing steady. If she wanted to survive
this, she needed to keep calm and get plenty of oxygen to her body
and mind.

When he stared at
her, she lifted her hands to see if he'd take the tape off those as
well, but he must have decided against it because he ignored the
gesture.

“Have you
remembered me yet?” he asked.

“You work in the
shop in Bath. I spent lunch with you and your colleagues.”

“And my name?” He
didn't sound impressed with her reply.

“It begins with a
K.”

“Well, I suppose
it's better than nothing. It's Kevin, although you can call me
Dalton if that makes this easier for you.”

“No, it's okay,
Kevin is a good name.” She tried to give him a small smile, but it
made the pain in her cheek flare up again and she involuntarily
winced.

“Hmmm.” He got up
and went through to the en-suite bathroom. A moment later he came
back with damp toilet paper and dabbed at the cut near her eyebrow.
She hissed her breath through her teeth at the sting, but savoured
the moment of him being kind. It was impossible to tell how long it
would last.

“That's better,”
he said and threw the bloodstained wad through the door to land on
the bathroom floor.

“Thank you,” she
replied. Silence followed as he stared at her. He then reached up
with his hand and stroked her cheek.

“I've dreamt of
this moment a lot of times. Being your Dalton. Charming you into
bed the same way he does your heroines. We're a lot alike, although
I think I'm a little more settled. I've settled on you.” He lent
forward to kiss her but she pulled back. This needed to slow
down.

“Well, why don't
we discuss my next book? You can tell me what you think of my idea.
I'm struggling with it, and you said you'd always wanted to do
that.” Amelia tried to keep her fear out of her voice but wasn't
sure how well she'd managed it when the lines on his forehead
deepened.

“Are you trying to
slow me down? Dalton doesn't do this sort of thing slowly. He tends
to take what he wants.”

“I know, but I
prefer to go one step at a time. Even Dalton likes a willing
partner. Slower would get us both what we want.” She watched his
face for a reaction, hoping she could talk her way out of this or
at least buy herself some more time.

“Do you want it?”
he stroked her cheek and gazed at her lips.

“I'm not sure yet.
I'd like to get to know you a bit. This has been rather...
rushed.”

He almost snarled,
and she realised she'd said something wrong.

“I already told
you, I'm just like Dalton, and I know you like him.”

“You have a
different backstory,” she blurted out. He raised his arm to strike
her once more, but stopped as she flinched and tried to protect
herself with her arms.

“All right, I'll
be patient with you. After all, we have plenty of time together.
And I'm sure you will make the right decision in the end,
and if you look like you'll make the wrong one I can help
persuade you.”

“As I said
earlier, I'm sure we can both get what we want. As a writer, I know
the backstory of all my characters, whether I put it in my books or
not. I'd love to know yours. Why don't you tell me where you're
from? The sorts of things you liked to do as a kid?”

He moved to sit
beside her on the bed and put his arm around her. After giving him
another warm smile, she leant back against the headboard and let
him talk about himself. Several minutes ticked by as he told her
about the village he'd grown up in. Wanting him to talk as much as
possible, she asked questions. She even laughed when he told her a
funny story about his cat.

She estimated that
fifteen minutes had passed while he talked, but it felt like no
time at all when he stopped. Immediately, he focused on her
again.

“Now, I think I've
talked enough. You know everything you need to know. I'm your
Dalton and I'm going to protect you. You're safe from that Guy
Thomas while you're here with me, and I intend to keep it that
way.”

Leaning forward,
he pressed his lips tenderly against her stitched eyebrow. If she
hadn't been brought there against her will, the gesture and
accompanying words would have seemed sweet, possibly even romantic,
but in light of what he'd done to her they were more
possessive.

As she felt her
pulse quicken again, her mind frantically searched for something
else that might distract him, but she couldn't think of anything
before he crushed his lips against hers. He used his body strength
to hold her against the bed and pushed his tongue into her
mouth.

Without thinking,
Amelia bit down on it. As he pulled away from her, he cried out in
a mix of fury and pain. Seizing her moment, she wriggled her body
back towards the edge of the bed, pushing with her hands where she
could, but Kevin recovered quicker than she expected.

Another explosion
of pain and momentum erupted on one side of her face. The force
propelled her the rest of the way off the bed and onto the
floor.

“Now, that wasn't
nice. It seems I'm going to have to persuade you after all,” he
said as he pulled the switchblade back out of his pocket.

 


 



Chapter 11

A shrill buzzing
sound disturbed Mycroft from his afternoon tea. When he saw that it
was Sherlock calling he almost didn't answer, but his younger
brother almost never phoned him.

“What?”

“Did you just pick
up Amelia?”

“Of course not.
Why would I want to speak to –”

“Mycroft, she's
gone.” The panic in Sherlock's voice was evident.

“Tell him I saw
her,” Mrs Wintern's voice came out the speaker pressed to his ear
as if she was on the phone instead of his younger brother. Mycroft
wasn't sure he could cope with the annoying voice.

“Can't you send
her away?” he replied. His younger brother ignored the comment.

“She saw Amelia
outside talking to someone as her taxi pulled up, but by the time
she'd paid the driver and gathered her bags, Amelia and the man
were both gone.”

“Does Mrs Wintern
know –”

“No, I'd estimate
that it was only four minutes ago, but she can't confirm.”

“It's a good
estimate. They'll be in a car.”

“That's why I'm
phoning you. Can you access the cameras?”

“Of course,”
Mycroft said, forcing his voice to sound as bored and unconcerned
as it usually was when Sherlock asked him to use his powers to help
solve some crime. “Not that they'll do any good if we don't know
which car. Baker Street is busy enough it could be one of many
taxis or private vehicles.”

Silence greeted
his statement. Sherlock would know it was true. At this time of day
the cameras were focused on the traffic and not the pavement. He
could follow a car across the entire city, but he had to know what
car to follow. The muffled sound of Sherlock talking to Mrs Wintern
started up in the background while Mycroft waited. He knew he still
sounded calm and reasonable, but he'd detected the slight increase
in muscle tension around his jaw and shoulders as well as the few
extra beats per minute of his heart. He felt concern for Amelia.
Not as much worry as he'd feel for his brother if his brother was
in danger, but he'd known his brother for more than a century and
he was the only other person who came close to Mycroft's level of
thinking. That many years of companionship made a person fond.

The sound of
Sherlock yelling at Mrs Wintern to get out interrupted Mycroft's
reflection upon his reactions and brought him back to their
predicament.

“She didn't see
anything. It could be any car.”

“Not even a
colour?” Mycroft asked, knowing women seemed to notice that first
when it came to vehicles.

“Wait... Oh... the
clue was there all along. Urggh, I'm such an idiot.”

“Sherlock?”

“Amelia mentioned
that there was a car that followed her and waited outside her
restaurant the night she got the third letter. The one slipped into
her handbag.”

“Then I can find
it. I'll call you.” Mycroft hung up and immediately dialled the
agent who'd been following her that night. Less than five minutes
later he had the car registration. A black Audi under the name
Kevin Merton. A minute after that his personal assistant was
running a check on the name and car registration while he surveyed
the video footage of Baker Street.

It didn't take him
long to spot the car on screen, and he moved through the camera
feeds until he had enough of an idea where Merton was taking her
that Sherlock could get going. While watching the next few cameras
along the road, he called his brother back.

“He took her
north-west, towards Warwick Avenue and Abbey Road.”

“So you're sending
me after her, then?” Sherlock said, but Mycroft heard the sound of
the flat door slamming shut and Sherlock's feet hammering out a
quick step down the stairs.

“Need I remind you
that you had offered to take care of her? And you know footwork's
not my sort of thing.”

“It never has
been, brother of mine.”

Mycroft heard
Sherlock get into a taxi and tell the driver to head for Warwick
Avenue. Knowing his brother was on the way, he relaxed a little and
concentrated on watching the Audi on the CCTV footage.

“Manor House
Court, Warrington Gardens,” Mycroft said when the car pulled over.
Here the camera was set back far enough that he could see the
vehicle drive into the garage underneath the block of flats.

“I'm going to need
a flat number,” Sherlock said after relaying the information to the
taxi driver.

“I'm aware.”

Although it was
normally the sort of thing his brother did, Mycroft searched the
database of residents for any who might be related to Kevin but out
at work or on holiday. Most were young workers who had no
connection to the young man from Bath, but a few raised possible
flags. As he was trying to narrow them down, he received an email
from his secretary.

 


Kevin Merton
has recently put down a deposit on flat 34 Manor House Court,
Warrington Gardens. He also recently purchased the car, with
cash.

 


Pleased at the
speed of his assistant, Mycroft gave Sherlock the number.

“Good. I'll talk
to you later.” His younger brother hung up, leaving him sitting in
his study wondering what might be happening. He felt a little
disgruntled that he'd been exploring the wrong path of enquiry
concerning the likely flat, trying to find it through connections
rather than the man himself, but knew he'd asked the assistant to
help to ensure no angle was missed. She'd done her job well and he
didn't normally have to perform under such pressure.

While he waited
for Sherlock to inform him of Amelia's state, Mycroft paced back
and forth across the study floor. Each time he came towards his
desk, his eyes fixed on the letter Merton had sent Amelia.

The man evidently
sought to control Amelia out of his own deep-seated insecurities
and desire for power. He was the exact opposite of what a man
should be when presented with power, and Mycroft spent almost every
day combating men just like him. Admittedly, they normally had
significantly more power, but they were the same.

While men of
honour, like him, used their control and power to protect people
and better society, men like Merton used their control and power to
intimidate and get their own desires, bending the will of others
until they broke under the strain. Mycroft would see him stopped
and Amelia protected.

***

Fear rippled
through Amelia as Kevin stepped closer. Her eyes never left the
knife in his right hand.

“I'm your Dalton.
The man you've always wanted in your life, and you're going to be
my Amelia and be a good girl. But you've pushed me too far and
right now I need to teach you a lesson. This is for your own
good.”

She tried to pull
back from him as he came closer, but the wall wouldn't give, no
matter how much she dug her feet into the carpet and pushed herself
back into it.

The sound of a
door crashing open stopped Kevin's advancement.

“In here!” Amelia
yelled, hoping it was one of the Holmes brothers. In that moment
she didn't care which. Kevin growled and lunged at her with the
knife. As she pulled herself to the side, she screamed. A hand
clamped down on her shoulder and he used his body to try and hold
her still, but before he could do her any harm two strong arms
wrapped around his middle and pulled him off.

Kevin flew onto
the bed, but not before he'd brought the knife down into
Sebastian's arm. The younger Holmes brother grunted in pain but
pulled the weapon out and threw it to one side as Kevin recovered
and found his feet again.

Trying to stand,
Amelia scrabbled against the wall and floor. Eventually, she'd
levered herself upright and watched as Sebastian tackled Kevin,
sending him into the wardrobe, which broke under the force of the
impact and revealed the few sets of clothing and other items.

Several growls and
grunts filled the room as the pair wrestled until a well-aimed
right hook from Sebastian sent Kevin down for the count, right in
front of the wreckage of the wardrobe. She watched as he checked
her stalker's pulse and nodded in satisfaction.

“I think the
police can deal with him from here,” Sebastian said and smiled at
her. She nodded gratefully and wobbled as her legs and head
protested. Less than a second later Sebastian's arms were around
her and she was resting her head against his chest.

“It's over now.
You're safe again.”

Tears stung her
eyes and she let out a deep breath. After being worried and nervous
for so long she felt weightless now she knew who her stalker was
and that he wouldn't be able to hurt her anymore.

As her relieved
mind kicked back into gear she remembered that Sebastian had been
stabbed, but she could see his arm while he held her. The skin was
smooth, and only a small amount of dried blood showed where the
knife had gone in. Her eyes went wide, but she didn't say anything.
Adrenaline still pumped through her quick enough to keep her mind
one step ahead of her mouth.

“I'm sorry I
didn't get to you sooner,” Sebastian said as he let her go.

“It was quicker
than I expected. How did you know where to find me?”

“My brother. He
found the car and followed it on all those cameras he has access
to.”

“Wow,” she said,
trying not to stare at his arm and let him know she'd seen him
heal.

Thankfully, the
police came hurrying in, followed by two paramedics, and distracted
both of them from each other. Sebastian went into his official
mode, something she'd only seen him do twice before, and told the
police what they needed to know while both she and Kevin were seen
to by a paramedic each.

When Kevin showed
signs of coming back to the waking world the police read him his
rights and took him away. He didn't look at her and she ignored
him.

Only the wound on
her eyebrow and the bruises Kevin had caused on her face needed
seeing to, but her stitches were still in well enough that the
woman tending her didn't think she needed to go get them done
again. The police then asked her a few questions, mostly to confirm
that events had happened the way Sebastian had already told them.
They must have been used to handling cases where he was involved,
because they didn't question how he knew what had happened while he
wasn't there. Once she'd confirmed that Kevin had hit her twice and
threatened her with the switchblade after taking her from Baker
Street, they let Sebastian take her home.

Mrs Wintern came
rushing out of her flat as soon as she heard the door open, and
Amelia gave the elderly landlady a small smile.

“Oh my,” she said
as she saw the swelling bruises on the side of her face. “I'll make
you some tea, and get some painkillers.”

Sebastian chuckled
as she hurried away again.

“Tea solves
everything,” he whispered in Amelia's ear as he followed her up the
stairs. A smile flitted across her face until the pain of moving
her cheeks made her wince.

Once she was sat
in the extra armchair in the living room, Sebastian fetched her a
blanket and arranged it over her lap. Before either of them could
do anything else, Mrs Wintern returned with the usual tray.

“None for me,
thanks. I'm off out again,” Sebastian said as she set it down
beside Amelia and poured the tea.

“You can't go out
and leave her like this! She's just had a scare.”

“It's all right,
Mrs Wintern, really, it is. I'm in the mood for some television,
and it's not really Sebastian's thing, is it?” Amelia took the
offered tea. “Would you mind having some company while you watch
your evening programs?”

“No, not at all,
love.”

“There, you can
watch them up here on my television. Amelia won't be alone, and you
can bond over the dramatic lives of fictional, larger than life,
characters,” Sebastian said with as much fake enthusiasm and
sarcasm as he usually used when talking about anything on the
TV.

Amelia and Mrs
Wintern smiled, knowing that was the way he was. If Amelia was
honest, the soaps were a bit too much for her as well, but they
could be on in the background while she thought about what she'd
seen and waited for the painkillers to dull her headache.

If nothing else,
going over the strange occurrence with Sebastian's arm would keep
her from thinking about the rest of the events of the day. While
the memories were fresh, it would be harder to be emotionally
rational.

At first she'd
wondered if Kevin had missed Sebastian's arm with the knife, but
she knew he hadn't. Not only did he have blood on his arm, but the
knife had some on as well; she'd seen it when the policeman had
taken it as evidence. The blade hadn't been used on anyone else, so
it had to be Sebastian's blood.

The more she
thought about it the more she realised something similar had
happened with Myron when she'd been kidnapped with him. A large,
blood-soaked gash had appeared in his shirt. He'd told her it
wasn't his blood but that of the Russian he'd fought. Now she
wondered if that had been a lie as well.

Whatever the
explanation for it, she knew without a doubt, the Holmes brothers
were hiding something, and she intended to find out their
secret.

***

A message from the
police had finally allowed Mycroft to relax and know Amelia was
safe once more. It didn't surprise him that his brother hadn't said
anything. Sherlock only informed him when something wasn't
satisfactory, not when it was.

Despite that, he
hadn't expected his brother to visit him and almost dropped his tea
cup when the younger Holmes strode into his study. Without saying a
word, Sherlock sat in the nearest armchair.

“I assume Miss
Jones is safe?”

“Oh, of course.
She's got quite a bruise on her, going to ruin her looks for a week
or so, but she'll recover.”

Mycroft nodded and
waited. Something wasn't right, and it would come out in due time.
If it was time-sensitive it would have been said already. After a
minute of sitting there with his eyebrows bunched forward together
and his head rested on his arched hands, Sherlock seemed to
remember he was in Mycroft's company. He reached into the inside
pocket of his coat and threw something small and shiny at
Mycroft.

Raising his
eyebrows, Mycroft caught the coin. He didn't really need to look at
it to know it was another seven and a half ruble coin.

“The boy?”

Sherlock nodded.
Mycroft closed his eyes for a moment. It was the only outward sign
that he'd received bad news.

“Many?”

“Enough. They were
in the wardrobe. Noticed them when his body broke the side. I'd say
it was a rather unexpected coincidence, but neither of us believe
in coincidences.”

“Where are they
now?”

“Safe.”

“Good. Keep this
between us, brother of mine.”

“And Amelia?”

“We'll both
keep her safe.”

Sherlock nodded at
this reassurance. They both knew it might not be possible. Neither
of them knew enough about what they were up against. But he also
knew his brother was asking him to protect a person caught up in
their affairs and he'd just promised to do it, something he
wouldn't normally have done.

Now it seemed he
had an agreement with both of them to teach her as much as she
could learn, but he knew when she'd requested to be taught she'd
not expected her life to depend on her results.

Just as Sherlock
had shown himself in, he saw himself out, leaving Mycroft once more
alone in his study. There was nothing more to be said.

Mycroft sat there
for several more minutes staring at the Russian coin. The same
person behind the terrorist attack on London had funded Amelia's
stalker. Whoever they were, he had put the young author on their
radar and now they wanted to hurt her.

When the email
from the most powerful voice in the UK had come through and told
him to drop the matter, he'd considered doing so. And as long as
the UK itself was safe, that would have been enough, but now he had
a conflict. Did he follow the monarch and country as he always had,
and keep his promise to the crown, or did he break that promise and
do what he needed to keep Amelia safe and keep his word with his
brother?

After an hour of
deliberating, Mycroft made his mind up. It would be done outside of
official channels, but by morning he would know all the information
there was on Mr Delra.

 


 



Epilogue

A sigh escaped
Amelia's lips as she finished the first draft of her next novel. It
had taken her six weeks of effort and hard work, but the next
Dalton story was told and nothing had ever felt quite as satisfying
as writing the last words of a tale and knowing it was told and
done, at least for a little while.

To reward herself,
she ordered another hot chocolate and sat back in her favourite
writing café to people-watch. She'd been in Bath since Sebastian
had declared her recovered enough to be on her own. The care he'd
shown had been sweet, but even she had craved coming back after
three days stuck in his flat with him, especially once her hand had
healed well enough to write again.

While processing
her emotional response and preparing for Christmas, she'd decided
to write another novel and she'd finished the three tasks at about
the same time. Not only was she ready for the chaotic season of the
year, but she felt like she could face Myron and danger again. And
now the book was complete. If nothing else, Shane would be
pleased.

As she drank she
noticed the other people around her. A couple of mums, laden with
shopping bags full of toys, were taking a break over coffee, while
a couple of students huddled in one corner with their laptops,
trying to concentrate in the hustle and bustle around them.

When her eyes
caught those of an elderly gentleman who'd been sitting a table
over reading a newspaper for the last hour, Amelia smiled. He
returned the gesture, the corners of his eyes wrinkling up in a way
men seemed to manage with more dignity than women. Just as she was
finishing up her hot chocolate, he decided he was leaving and
packed away his things. After taking up his walking stick and
leaning on it, he hobbled in her direction.

He pulled an
envelope out of his pocket and threw her a wink as he gave it to
her. She had to stop herself from laughing as she realised it was
the same man who had passed her a letter before. Myron was up to
his usual tricks.

“Merry Christmas,
pet,” he said and then hobbled off. Knowing he wasn't old only made
her more impressed. One day, she hoped to be as good at disguising
herself.

Once she'd watched
the messenger leave, she tore open the sealed envelope and pulled
out her next letter.

 


My first is in
soccer, my second in polo, hockey contains my third, and the
equestrians have my fourth, while my fifth lies in tennis; what am
I?

Some of these
are soft and some of these are full of nuts. Everything has one,
even the world, but you can't journey to it, despite the story.

We like hot T
and tolerate cold C, we're adrift in the water, but not alone, with
a castle for every man. What are we?

I am no
fearsome beast, but my thin teeth are bared. I can't befriend the
bald, but find love with the haired.

 


Realising it would
take her a little while, Amelia ordered another drink. Staying a
little longer wouldn't do her any harm.

Of all the
riddles, the third was the easiest, so she scribbled the answer
beside it on the letter. She used pencil just in case she'd got it
wrong, but she knew that one without a problem.

Out of the other
three, the first one looked easiest. It also appeared like the
first, second and so on meant a letter in each of the words. She
used the envelope as scrap paper and wrote the words out one under
the other with plenty of space between the letters, not bothering
to repeat any if they occurred twice in a word.

She eliminated the
Q immediately, as there was no U to follow in tennis. After
eliminating a few other letters she found only two words jumped out
at her and only one made sense, given the context of the lines. She
wrote in the first word still using pencil, and then tried to work
out the other two riddles.

For several
minutes, she nibbled on the inside of her lip and tried to work out
what the second riddle could mean. Eventually it came to her. The
classic book, Journey to the Centre of the Earth.

She then turned
her attention to the fourth, but she agonised over it far longer
than the rest had taken her combined. Eventually, she went back to
the three words she had already.

 


Sport, Centre
and British

 


A frown flitted
across her face. The words didn't make much sense. The first two
appeared to be telling her something about a sports centre, but
with British as the next word, it didn't make enough sense on its
own.

When Amelia
realised the mistake she'd made she hit her forehead with the palm
of her hand. She then crossed out British and wrote English
instead. A grin spread across her face when she remembered there
was a sports centre on Englishcombe Lane nearby. The answer to the
fourth riddle dawned on her. Bald people didn't need a comb but
someone with hair did.

After picking up
her phone, Amelia tapped the type of building and the road into the
map section and soon had directions to the Baskerville Fitness and
Gymnastics Centre.

Less than a minute
later she was outside the café and walking towards it. It wasn't
far up the hill from where she was, so she didn't bother getting a
bus or calling a taxi. It would be quicker to walk.

Breathless and a
little sweaty underneath her coat, Amelia arrived at the building
and walked into the reception. Before she had time to think about
where to go, a well-built male in what looked like a martial arts
gi came up to her.

“Amelia Jones?” he
asked. She nodded. “Brilliant, you're early. It gives us plenty of
time to get your training under way.”

~
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